LASSONDE INDUSTRIES INC.

Consolidated Financial Statement Report

YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021 AND 2020



Lassonde Industries Inc.

Table of Contents

Independent Auditor's Report	3
Consolidated Statements of Income	6
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income	7
Consolidated Statements of Financial Position	8
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity	9
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	10
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	.11

Lassonde Industries Inc.

Independent Auditor's Report

To the Shareholders of Lassonde Industries Inc.

Opinion

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Lassonde Industries Inc (the "Company"), which comprise the consolidated statements of financial position as at December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, shareholders' equity and cash flows for the years then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies (collectively referred to as the "financial statements").

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as at December 31, 2021 and 2020, and its financial performance and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS").

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards ("Canadian GAAS"). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements* section of our report. We are independent of the Company in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in Canada, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2021. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

We have determined that there are no key audit matters to communicate in our auditor's report.

Other Information

Management is responsible for the other information. The other information comprises Management's Discussion and Analysis.

Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not and will not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon. In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information identified above and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

We obtained Management's Discussion and Analysis prior to the date of this auditor's report. If, based on the work we have performed on this other information, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact in this auditor's report. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with IFRS, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Company or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Company's financial reporting process.

Independent Auditor's Report (continued)

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with Canadian GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with Canadian GAAS, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Company to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Company to express an opinion on the financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

Lassonde Industries Inc.

Independent Auditor's Report (continued)

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partner on the audit resulting in this independent auditor's report is Brigitte Chartier.

/ s / Deloitte LLP⁽¹⁾

March 25, 2022

Montréal, Québec

⁽¹⁾ CPA auditor, CA, public accountancy permit No. A116933

Consolidated Statements of Income

(in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

		Years ended		
	Notes	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
		\$	\$	
Sales	8	1,892,862	1,980,925	
Cost of sales		1,370,920	1,421,114	
Selling and administrative expenses		403,626	407,848	
(Gains) losses on capital assets		(43)	32	
		1,774,503	1,828,994	
Operating profit		118,359	151,931	
Share in the profit or (loss) of an associate		(764)	(808)	
Financial expenses	10	11,124	17,340	
Other (gains) losses	11	457	(809)	
Profit before income taxes		106,014	134,592	
Income tax expense	12	27,562	32,718	
Profit		78,452	101,874	
Attributable to:				
Company's shareholders		77,511	97,816	
Non-controlling interest	24	941	4,058	
		78,452	101,874	
Basic and diluted earnings per share (in \$)	24	11.18	14.11	
Weighted average number of shares outstanding (in thousands)	24	6,933	6,934	

Additional information on income is presented in Note 9.

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

(in thousands of Canadian dollars) (audited)

		Years	Years ended		
	Notes	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020		
		\$	\$		
Profit		78,452	101,874		
Other comprehensive income:					
To be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:					
Net change in the cash flow hedge of financial assets and liabilities:					
Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges		175	(1,995)		
Reclassification of (gains) losses on financial instruments					
designated as hedges		2,567	1,493		
Income tax expense	12	(695)	129		
		2,047	(373)		
Translation difference:					
Exchange difference on translating foreign operations		(2,173)	(13,166		
		(126)	(13,539)		
Not to be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:					
Not to be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:					
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets:		(1 130)	451		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges	12	(1,130) 299	451		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets:	12	299			
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense	12		(103)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans:		299 (831)	(103)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense	27	299 (831) 13,390	(103 348 (10,414)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans:		299 (831)	(103 348 (10,414) 2,743		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541)	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849	(103 348 (10,414 2,743 (7,671		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability Income tax expense	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849 9,018 8,892	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671) (7,323)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849 9,018	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671) (7,323)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability Income tax expense	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849 9,018 8,892	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671) (7,323) (20,862)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability Income tax expense Fotal other comprehensive income (loss) Comprehensive income Attributable to:	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849 9,018 8,892	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671) (7,323) (20,862)		
Net change in the cash flow hedge of non-financial assets: Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated as hedges Income tax expense Benefit cost of the defined benefit plans: Remeasurements of the net defined benefit asset or liability Income tax expense	27	299 (831) 13,390 (3,541) 9,849 9,018 8,892 87,344	(103) 348 (10,414) 2,743 (7,671) (7,323) (20,862) 81,012		

Consolidated Statements of Financial Position

(in thousands of Canadian dollars) (audited)

	Notes	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
		\$	\$
Assets			
Current			
Cash and cash equivalents		305	6,803
Accounts receivable	14	154,369	147,886
Income tax recoverable		4,587	7,730
Inventories	15	309,748	260,611
Derivative instruments		1,657	1,122
Other current assets	16	19,083	16,497
		489,749	440,649
Derivative instruments		578	_
Investment in an associate		8,353	7,260
Property, plant and equipment	17	384,389	390,451
Intangible assets	18	203,983	223,030
Net defined benefit asset	27	22,990	9,402
Other long-term assets		1,182	1,237
Goodwill	19	308,371	309,605
		1,419,595	1,381,634
Liabilities Current			
Bank overdraft		5,028	-
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	20	269,115	260,219
Income tax payable		5,638	8,376
Derivative instruments		1,102	7,176
Other current liabilities		5,068	3,782
Current portion of long-term debt	21	84,387	10,676
		370,338	290,229
Derivative instruments		16	3,014
Long-term debt	21	91,045	204,810
Long-term incentive plan liabilities		852	72
Pension plan liabilities	27	413	2,250
Deferred tax liabilities	12	91,424	84,292
Other long-term liabilities	23		1,234
		554,088	585,901
Shareholders' equity	04	40 490	10 1 10
Share capital	24	48,136	48,143
Contributed surplus	05	1,375	1,375
Accumulated other reserves	25	55,760 703 444	51,322
Retained earnings	24	703,144	638,797
Non-controlling interest	24	57,092	56,096
		865,507	795,733
		1,419,595	1,381,634

Approved by the Board of Directors

al hunande Charle fel

Pierre-Paul Lassonde Director

Chantal Bélanger Director

Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity

(in thousands of Canadian dollars) (audited)

	Attribu	utable to the Cor	mpany's shareh	olders		
			Accumulated		Non-	Total
	Share capital	Contributed surplus	other reserves ⁱ⁾	Retained earnings	controlling interest	shareholders' equity
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance as at December 31, 2020	48,143	1,375	51,322	638,797	56,096	795,733
Profit	_	_	_	77,511	941	78,452
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	-	(923)	9,716	99	8,892
Transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets	_	_	5,361	_	(44)	5,317
Dividends	_	_	_	(22,811)	_	(22,811)
Repurchase of Class A shares ⁱⁱ⁾	(7)	-	_	(69)	_	(76)
Balance as at December 31, 2021	48,136	1,375	55,760	703,144	57,092	865,507
Balance as at December 31, 2019	48,143	1,375	64,962	566,284	54,055	734,819
Profit	_	-	_	97,816	4,058	101,874
Other comprehensive income (loss)	_	-	(11,958)	(7,657)	(1,247)	(20,862)
Transfer of cash flow hedge (gains)						
losses to non-financial assets	_	_	(1,682)	_	1	(1,681)
Dividends	_	_	_	(17,646)	(771)	(18,417)
Balance as at December 31, 2020	48,143	1,375	51,322	638,797	56,096	795,733

ⁱ⁾ Includes the hedging reserve and the foreign currency translation reserve, as presented in Note 25.

ii) Additional information about the repurchase of Class A shares is presented in Note 24.5.

Additional information on shareholders' equity is presented in Note 24.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(in thousands of Canadian dollars) (audited)

Operating activities	Notes	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
Operating activities		,	Dec. 31, 2020
Operating activities		\$	\$
Profit		78,452	101,874
Adjustments for:			
Income tax expense	12	27,562	32,718
Interest expense	10	10,333	16,512
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment and amortization of		-,	-,-
intangible assets	9	59,505	65,163
Change in fair value of financial instruments		1,250	(588
Cost of the long-term incentive plan		891) 97
Cost of the pension plans recognized in profit or loss, net of contributions		(2,026)	(11,011
Share in the (profit) or loss of an associate		764	808
(Gains) losses on capital assets		(43)	32
Unrealized foreign exchange (gains) losses		(75)	(4,709
Other		138	(67
		176,751	200,829
Change in non-cash operating working capital items	26	(48,635)	51,197
Income tax received	20	4,693	11,495
Income tax paid		(30,212)	(19,298
Interest received		(30,212)	405
Interest paid		(8,425)	(14,474
Settlements of derivative instruments		(600)	1,033
		93,732	231,187
Financing activities		·	i
Change in revolving operating credit, net of transaction costs		(3,893)	(2,178
Increase in long-term debt, net of transaction costs		(0,000)	(195
Repayment of long-term debt		(38,101)	(71,814
Dividends paid on Class A shares		(10,465)	(71,014) (8,095)
Dividends paid on Class B shares		(12,346)	(0,033) (9,551
Dividend paid to the non-controlling interest	24	(12,340)	(9,331)
Repurchase of Class A shares	24 24	(76)	(11)
	24	(64,881)	(92,604)
Investing activities			
Consideration paid on a business combination, net of acquired cash on hand	6	_	(80,647
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	C C	(31,770)	(36,460
Acquisition of intangible assets		(5,872)	(4,060
Net proceeds from the disposal of property, plant and equipment		43	143
Acquisition of an investment in an associate		(1,046)	-
Acquisition of other long-term assets		(1,302)	_
Acquisition of derivative instruments		(454)	
		(40,401)	(121,024
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		(11,550)	X
			17,559 (10,590)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning		6,803 24	(10,590)
Impact of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents at end	26	(4,723)	(166) 6,803

Additional cash flow information is presented in Note 26.

Lassonde Industries Inc.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

Table of Contents

Note 1.	Description of the Business	12
Note 2.	Accounting Policies	12
Note 3.	Accounting Judgments and Sources of Estimation Uncertainty	22
Note 4.	Adoption of IFRS Standards	23
Note 5.	Future Accounting Changes	23
Note 6.	Business Combination	24
Note 7.	Investment in an Associate	28
Note 8.	Sales	28
Note 9.	Additional Information on Income	29
Note 10.	Financial Expenses	29
Note 11.	Other (Gains) Losses	29
Note 12.	Income Tax Expense	30
Note 13.	Financial Instruments	32
Note 14.	Accounts Receivable	37
Note 15.	Inventories	37
Note 16.	Other Current Assets	37
Note 17.	Property, Plant and Equipment	38
Note 18.	Intangible Assets	40
Note 19.	Goodwill	41
Note 20.	Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities	42
Note 21.	Long-Term Debt	42
Note 22.	Long-Term Incentive Plan	45
Note 23.	Other Long-Term Liabilities	46
Note 24.	Shareholders' Equity	47
Note 25.	Accumulated Other Reserves	49
Note 26.	Additional Cash Flow Information	49
Note 27.	Post-Employment Benefits	51
Note 28.	Managing Financial Risk Arising From Financial Instruments	56
Note 29.	Capital Management	63
Note 30.	Commitments and Contingencies	63
Note 31.	Segment Information	64
Note 32.	Related Party Transactions	65
Note 33.	Interests in Other Entities	67

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 1. Description of the Business

Lassonde Industries Inc. is incorporated under the *Canada Business Corporations Act* and is listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange. The head office is located at 755 Principale Street in Rougemont, Québec, Canada.

Lassonde Industries Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, "the Company") develop, manufacture and market a wide range of ready-to-drink juices and drinks, fruit-based snacks in the form of bars and bites as well as frozen juice concentrates in North America. The Company is the largest producer of fruit juices and drinks in Canada and one of the two largest producers of store brand shelf-stable fruit juices and drinks in the United States. It is also a major producer of cranberry sauces. Furthermore, the Company develops, manufactures and markets specialty food products such as fondue broths and sauces as well as pasta sauces. In addition, it produces apple cider and cider-based beverages and imports selected wines from several countries of origin for packaging and marketing purposes.

Note 2. Accounting Policies

The Company's Board of Directors approved these consolidated financial statements on March 25, 2022. They have been prepared in accordance with the in-force or early-adopted International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") and interpretations applicable as at December 31, 2021.

The below-described significant accounting policies have been applied to all of the periods presented in these consolidated financial statements.

2.1 Basis of preparation

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared using the going concern assumption and the historical cost method except for the long-term incentive plan, the net defined benefit asset or liability and certain financial instruments, for which the accounting treatments are described in Notes 2.16, 2.17 and 2.18, respectively.

2.2 Functional and presentation currency

These consolidated financial statements are presented using the Company's functional currency, which is the Canadian dollar. Each entity of the Company determines its own functional currency, and the financial statement items of each entity are measured using that functional currency. Functional currency is the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates.

2.3 Foreign currency translation

Monetary assets and liabilities that are denominated in a currency other than the Company's functional currency ("foreign currency") are translated using the exchange rate in effect on the reporting date, whereas non-monetary items denominated in foreign currency are translated using historical exchange rates. Revenues and expenses in foreign currency are translated at the exchange rate in effect on the transaction date, except for depreciation and amortization, which are translated using historical exchange rates. Exchange gains and losses arising from the translation of these items and transactions are recognized in profit or loss in the period in which they arise in other (gains) losses.

The assets and liabilities of a foreign operation with a functional currency different from that of the Company are translated using the exchange rate in effect on the reporting date. Revenues and expenses are translated using the exchange rate in effect on the translation date. Exchange differences arising from the translation of a foreign operation are recognized in other comprehensive income. Upon complete or partial disposal of the investment in the foreign operation, the foreign currency translation reserve or a portion of it will be recognized in profit or loss in other (gains) losses.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

2.4 Business combinations

Business combinations are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred during a business combination is measured at the acquisition-date fair value of the assets transferred by the acquirer. The Company recognizes the fair value of the contingent consideration at the acquisition date as being part of the consideration transferred for the acquired business. The Company recognizes, as an asset, a right to the return of a previously transferred consideration if specific conditions are met. For each business combination, the Company chooses to measure non-controlling interests at either fair value or according to the proportionate share in the acquiree's net identifiable assets. Costs related to business combinations are recognized in profit or loss as incurred.

On the acquisition date, the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed as well as identifiable contingent liabilities are accounted for at fair value on that date. Deferred tax assets and liabilities may be generated and are accounted for in the manner described in Note 2.7.2. The acquiree's earnings are included in the Company's consolidated profit or loss as of the acquisition date.

Goodwill is measured as the amount by which the consideration transferred and the total amount of any non-controlling interest exceeds the fair value of all the identified assets and liabilities. If, on the acquisition date, the net balance of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed exceeds the consideration transferred, this excess amount is immediately recognized in profit or loss as a gain on a bargain purchase business combination. Goodwill is initially recognized at cost as an asset and is subsequently measured at cost less accumulated impairment. Goodwill is not amortized but is tested for impairment annually.

2.5 Consolidation

2.5.1 Subsidiaries

A subsidiary is an entity controlled directly by the Company or indirectly through its subsidiaries. Control is achieved when the Company:

- Holds power over the entity;
- Is exposed or has rights to variable returns from its involvement with the entity; and
- Has the ability to use its power over the entity to affect the amount of returns it obtains.

The Company reassesses whether it controls an entity if facts and circumstances indicate that one or more of the above-listed points have changed.

These consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Lassonde Industries Inc. and the accounts of its subsidiaries. Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date the Company obtains control until the date the Company ceases to have control. All intercompany balances, revenues and expenses and cash flows are fully eliminated upon consolidation. When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of the subsidiaries in order to align their accounting policies with those of Lassonde Industries Inc.

2.5.2 Non-controlling interests

Non-controlling interests are recognized in equity separately from the equity attributable to the Company's shareholders and correspond to the proportionate share of the concerned subsidiaries shareholders' equity.

Changes in the Company's ownership interests in a subsidiary that do not result in loss of control over that subsidiary are recognized in shareholders' equity. The carrying amounts of equity attributable to the Company's shareholders and of the non-controlling interests are adjusted to reflect the changes in their relative ownership interests in the subsidiary.

2.5.3 Investments in an associate

An associate is an entity over which the Company exercises significant influence without controlling it.

An investment in an associate is recognized in the Company's consolidated financial statements using the equity method. The investment is initially recognized at cost, including transaction costs. It is then adjusted to reflect the Company's proportionate share in the profit and other comprehensive income of the associate. If necessary, adjustments are made to the proportionate share in the profit of the associate to reflect the amortization of depreciable assets based on their acquisition-date fair value and to align the accounting policies of the associate with those of Lassonde Industries Inc. At each reporting period, the Company determines whether there are objective indicators of impairment of its investments in associates. If there is such an indication, the investment is tested for impairment.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

2.6 Recognition of sales

The Company recognizes revenue from contracts with customers when transfer of control has occurred and in an amount equal to the consideration to which the Company expects to be entitled.

2.6.1 Revenues from product sales

Revenues from product sales are recognized when the Company has satisfied the conditions and obligations under the contract and the customer obtains control of the products. Thus, the Company recognizes its revenues as follows:

- When the goods are delivered to the customer and the customer accepts possession of them, if the Company has an
 obligation to deliver the goods to a location specified by the customer;
- When the goods leave the Company's premises through the customer's carrier, since control, in this case, is transferred to the customer when the carrier has taken possession of the goods; or
- When the manufacturing of the goods is completed, even if they are not delivered, for agreements where possession of the goods is transferred to the customer from that moment and where the Company's obligation is limited to the manufacturing.

Revenues from product sales are recognized at the amount of consideration to which the Company expects to be entitled. This amount corresponds to the selling price, net of trade spending consisting of rebates or allowances used to promote products and slotting fees incurred to introduce products.

2.6.2 Revenues from the rendering of services

Revenues from the rendering of services consist mainly of the delivery services provided after transfer of control of the goods has occurred. They are recognized upon delivery of the goods to the customer, separately from revenues generated by product sales. Shipping and handling fees related to those revenues are classified as selling and administrative expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Income.

2.7 Income tax expense

Income tax expense consists of current tax and deferred tax. Taxes are recognized in profit or loss except when they are related to items recognized directly in shareholders' equity or in other comprehensive income, in which case they are recognized directly in shareholders' equity or in other comprehensive income, in accordance with the accounting treatment of the item to which they relate.

2.7.1 Current tax

Current tax consists of tax payable or receivable on the taxable income for the period, using the enacted or substantively enacted tax rates and laws at the reporting date, as well as adjustments to the income tax payable or receivable of prior years. With respect to income tax recoverable or payable recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position, they include the prepayments made during the period.

Taxable income for the period differs from the profit before income taxes item on the Consolidated Statement of Income because it excludes revenue and expense items that will be taxable or deductible in other fiscal years as well as items that are neither taxable nor deductible and includes revenue and expense items of previous fiscal years that are taxable or deductible during this fiscal year.

Management periodically reassesses the positions adopted in tax returns in instances where tax regulations leave room for interpretation. Liabilities are recognized, as needed, based on the amounts expected to be paid to the taxation authorities.

2.7.2 Deferred tax

Deferred tax is recognized on the temporary differences, arising from items that are treated differently for tax and accounting purposes, between the carrying amounts of the assets and liabilities presented in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position and the corresponding tax bases used for tax purposes. The tax effects of these differences are reflected in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position as deferred income tax assets and liabilities. Deferred tax assets also include unused tax losses and unused tax credits. No deferred tax is recognized for the following items:

- Temporary differences upon the initial recognition of assets and liabilities in a transaction that is not a business combination and that affects neither accounting nor taxable income; and
- Taxable temporary differences resulting from the initial recognition of goodwill, unless it is tax deductible.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Deferred tax is measured on an undiscounted basis and calculated using the enacted or substantively enacted tax rates and laws at the reporting date that will be in effect when the differences are expected to reverse. The deferred tax assets are recognized to the extent that they are likely to be realized. Unrecognized deferred tax assets are remeasured at each reporting date. For business combinations, the deferred tax assets prior to the acquisition date are remeasured.

A deferred tax liability is recognized for all taxable temporary differences related to interests in subsidiaries when it is probable that the temporary differences will reverse in a foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities for which there is a right of set-off according to a same taxation authority are presented on a net basis in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position, and this applies to a same taxable entity or to different taxable entities that intend either to settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis or to realize the assets and settle liabilities simultaneously.

2.8 Earnings per share

Basic earnings per share is determined by dividing profit or loss attributable to the Company's shareholders by the weighted average number of shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per share is determined using the same method as basic earnings per share, except that the weighted average number of shares outstanding includes the potential dilutive effect of stock options granted by the Company.

2.9 Cash and cash equivalents

The cash and cash equivalents item includes cash on hand and short-term investments, if any, with maturities upon acquisition of generally three months or less or that are redeemable at any time at full value and for which the risk of a change in value is not significant. Bank overdrafts are presented as current liabilities.

2.10 Inventories

Inventories are measured at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost of inventories is determined on a first-in, first-out basis. It includes acquisition costs net of discounts, processing costs, and other costs incurred to bring inventories to their present location and condition. The cost of finished goods includes a pro rata share of production overhead based on normal production capacity. It may also include, coming from the hedging reserve item of shareholders' equity, foreign exchange gains and losses on foreign exchange forward contracts used to hedge exchange rate fluctuations affecting inventories purchased in foreign currencies and gains and losses on all other derivative instruments used to hedge price fluctuations affecting raw materials purchases.

2.11 Property, plant and equipment

2.11.1 Owned assets

Property, plant and equipment are measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. Cost includes the costs directly attributable to the acquisition of property, plant and equipment incurred up until the time it is in the condition necessary to be operated in the manner intended by management. Government grants received or receivable to acquire property, plant and equipment are recognized as a reduction to the cost. It may also include foreign exchange gains and losses on foreign exchange forward contracts used to hedge exchange rate fluctuations affecting property, plant and equipment purchases denominated in foreign currencies. These gains and losses come from the hedging reserve item of shareholders' equity. When an item of property, plant and equipment is made up of components that have differing useful lives, cost is allocated among the different components that are depreciated separately.

Parts of certain property, plant and equipment items may need to be replaced at regular intervals. The cost of replacing a part of property, plant and equipment that is already in the condition necessary to be operated in the manner intended by management is added to the carrying amount of the property, plant and equipment or recognized as a separate component, where applicable, only if it is probable that the economic benefits associated with the cost will flow to the Company and the cost can be measured reliably. The carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognized. All other day-to-day maintenance costs are recognized in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.

A gain or loss on the disposal or retirement of an item of property, plant and equipment, which is the difference between the proceeds from the disposal and the carrying amount of the asset, is recognized in profit or loss in (gains) losses on capital assets.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Depreciation is calculated using the following depreciation methods over the estimated useful life of each component or at the following rates:

Categories	Depreciation methods	Estimated useful lives or rates
Land and buildings		
Land	-	-
Parking	Declining balance	10 to 20%
Buildings	Declining balance and straight-line	3% 15 to 40 years
Leasehold improvements	Straight-line	Lease term
Machinery and equipment		
Machinery and equipment	Straight-line	3 to 40 years
Laboratory equipment	Straight-line	5 to 10 years
Other		
Office furniture	Straight-line	5 to 15 years
Automotive equipment	Straight-line	5 to 15 years
Computer equipment	Straight-line	3 to 5 years

Depreciation methods, estimated useful lives, rates and residual values are reviewed at the end of each year, with the effect of any changes in estimates accounted for on a prospective basis.

An item of property, plant and equipment in progress is not depreciated until it can be operated in the manner intended by management and includes deposits paid on a purchase of property, plant and equipment.

2.11.2 Right-of-use assets

At inception of a contract, the Company assesses whether the contract is, or contains, a lease. A contract is, or contains, a lease if it conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset.

All leases are recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position through the recognition of a right-of-use asset and a lease liability, except for leases with a term of 12 months or less and leases for which the underlying asset is of low value, which are recognized in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of future lease payments using the implicit rate of the lease, if it can be readily determined, or the Company's incremental borrowing rate. Future lease payments include fixed payments, variable payments that depend on an index or rate, and extension, termination or purchase options that are reasonably certain to be exercised by the Company. When lease payments include amounts relating to non-rental components, they are included in the calculation of the lease liability. The lease liability is reported in the long-term debt item of the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. The lease liability is then measured at amortized cost using the effective interest rate method.

The initial measurement of the right-of-use asset corresponds to the lease liability. The right-of-use asset is reported in the property, plant and equipment item of the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. It is then measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. Depreciation is calculated over either the lease term or the estimated useful life of the underlying asset, whichever is shorter.

Lease payments that have not been included in the lease liability are recognized in the profit or loss of the period to which they relate.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

If a lease is modified, the lease liability is remeasured and a corresponding adjustment is made to the right-of-use asset. If the modification represents a decrease in the scope of a lease, the difference between the adjustment to the lease liability and the right-of-use asset, if any, is accounted for as a gain or loss upon lease modification. The gain or loss on lease modification is reported in the (gains) losses on capital assets item of the Consolidated Statement of Income. If the modification represents a separate lease component, it is accounted for as a separate lease.

2.12 Government grants

Government grants are recognized only when the Company has reasonable assurance that it meets the conditions and will receive the grants. Government grants related to assets, including tax credits for investment and innovation, are recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position as a deduction from the carrying amount of the related asset. They are then recognized in profit or loss over the estimated useful life of the depreciable asset that the grants were used to acquire, as a deduction from the depreciation expense.

Other government grants are recognized in profit or loss as a deduction from the related expenses.

2.13 Intangible assets

Intangible assets consist of identifiable intangible assets acquired in a business combination and of intangible assets acquired separately.

2.13.1 Identifiable intangible assets acquired in a business combination

Identifiable intangible assets acquired in a business combination are recognized separately from goodwill if they meet the definition of intangible asset and if their fair value can be measured reliably. The cost of these intangible assets equals their acquisition-date fair value. After initial recognition, these intangible assets are recognized at cost less accumulated amortization, if they are amortizable, and less accumulated impairment losses.

2.13.2 Intangible assets acquired separately

Intangible assets acquired separately are recognized at cost less accumulated amortization, if they are amortizable, and less accumulated impairment losses.

Intangible assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over the following estimated useful lives:

Categories	Estimated useful lives
Technologies and software	3 to 15 years
Trademarks and trade name	20 years
Client relationships	5 to 15 years
Certifications	10 years
Non-compete agreements	1 to 5 years

The amortization method and estimated useful lives are reviewed at the end of each year, with the effect of any changes in estimates accounted for on a prospective basis.

2.14 Impairment of non-financial assets

2.14.1 Property, plant and equipment and intangible assets

On each reporting date, the Company reviews the carrying amounts of property, plant and equipment and of intangible assets for indications that these assets have lost value. If there is such an indication, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated in order to determine the amount of any impairment loss. If the recoverable amount of the individual asset cannot be estimated, the Company estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit ("CGU") to which the asset belongs. Where a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be identified, corporate assets are also allocated to individual CGUs; otherwise, they are allocated to the smallest CGU group for which a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be identified.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less disposal costs and value in use. To measure value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

If the estimated recoverable amount of an asset or of a CGU is less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset or of the CGU is reduced to its recoverable amount and an impairment loss is recognized in profit or loss in (gains) losses on capital assets.

When an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset or of the CGU is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognized for the asset or the CGU in prior years. Reversals of impairment losses are then recognized in profit or loss in (gains) losses on capital assets.

2.14.2 Goodwill

Goodwill is tested for impairment annually or more frequently whenever events or circumstances indicate that it may have lost value.

Goodwill is allocated to the Company's subsidiaries, i.e., the CGUs, that benefit from the synergies of the business combination. The Company looks for impairment by determining whether the carrying amount of the CGU to which the goodwill is related exceeds its recoverable amount. If impairment is identified, the impairment loss is initially attributed to goodwill and any excess amount is attributed proportionally to the carrying amount of the CGU's assets.

Any impairment of goodwill is recognized in profit or loss in the period in which it is identified in (gains) losses on capital assets. Goodwill impairment losses are not reversed in subsequent periods.

2.15 Provisions

Provisions are liabilities of uncertain timing or amount. Provisions are recognized when the Company has a present obligation, legal or constructive, as a result of a past event, if it is more likely than not that the Company will be required to settle the obligation, and if a reliable estimate of the obligation amount can be made.

The amount recognized as a provision represents the best estimate of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the reporting date, taking into account the risks and uncertainties related to the obligation. If the effect of the time value of money is material, the provisions are measured at their present value, and the increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognized in financial expenses.

A provision for onerous contracts is measured and recognized when the Company has concluded a contract for which the unavoidable costs of meeting the obligations under the contract exceed the economic benefits expected to be received from the contract.

2.16 Long-term incentive plan

The value of the restricted share units ("RSU") and the share appreciation rights ("SAR") granted to the Company's executives is recognized in profit or loss as a compensation expense over the vesting period of the RSUs and SARs. A corresponding liability is recorded in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position as long-term incentive plan liabilities. The liability is remeasured on each reporting date until the time of settlement. Remeasurements are recognized in profit or loss as a compensation expense.

The RSUs and the SARs are settled in cash.

2.17 Post-employment benefits

2.17.1 Defined contribution plans

The Company recognizes the contributions made under defined contribution plans in profit or loss in the period in which the employees rendered services entitling them to the contributions. The Company has no legal or constructive obligation to pay additional amounts other than those set out in the plans.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

2.17.2 Defined benefit plans

On each annual reporting date, independent actuaries extrapolate the data of the most recent full actuarial valuation to measure, for accounting purposes, the present value of the defined benefit obligation and the fair value of the pension plan assets.

The present values of the defined benefit obligation, the current service cost and, if applicable, the past service cost are actuarially determined using the projected unit credit method based on management's best-estimate assumptions on the discount rate, the expected rate of compensation increase, the indexation rate of pensions paid and the mortality table.

Management chooses the discount rate based on a review of the current market interest rates on investment-grade fixed-rate corporate bonds, which are rates adjusted to reflect the duration of the expected future cash outflows of retirement benefit payments.

The net defined benefit asset or liability recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position corresponds to the fair value of the defined benefit plan assets net of the present value of the defined benefit obligation. Any asset resulting from this calculation is limited to the present value of the economic benefits available in the form of refunds from the plans or in the form of reductions in future contributions to the plans.

The cost components of the defined benefit plans are recognized as follows:

- Service cost is recognized in profit or loss. It comprises:
 - Current service cost;
 - Past service cost recognized in profit or loss in the period in which the plan is amended; and
 - Gains or losses resulting from a plan settlement recognized in profit or loss in the period in which the plan settlement occurs.
- Net interest on the net defined benefit liability (asset) is recognized in profit or loss. It is calculated by multiplying the net defined benefit liability (asset) by the discount rate.
- Remeasurements of the net defined benefit liability (asset) are recognized in other comprehensive income. They are recognized in retained earnings in the Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity and comprise:
 - Actuarial gains and losses arising from experience adjustments and from changes in financial and demographic assumptions;
 - The return on defined benefit plan assets, excluding amounts included in interest income; and
 - Any change in the effect of the asset ceiling, excluding amounts included in net interest on the net defined benefit liability (asset).

2.18 Financial instruments

2.18.1 Financial assets and liabilities

A financial instrument is any contract that gives rise to a financial asset for one entity and to a financial liability or equity instrument for another entity. Financial instruments in the form of financial assets and financial liabilities are generally presented separately. Financial assets and financial liabilities, including derivatives, are recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position when the Company becomes party to the contractual provisions that create and define the financial instrument.

2.18.2 Offsetting of financial assets and financial liabilities

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount is presented in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position when the Company has a legally enforceable right to set off the recognized amounts and intends to settle on a net basis, i.e., to realize the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously.

2.18.3 Financial instrument classification

On initial recognition, all financial instruments are measured at fair value. Financial assets are subsequently classified as measured at amortized cost, at fair value through other comprehensive income, or at fair value through profit or loss. The Company classifies its financial assets according to the business model used to manage these financial assets and to the contractual cash flow characteristics of the financial assets. Financial liabilities are classified and subsequently measured at amortized cost or at fair value through profit or loss.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

The Company has made the following classifications:

- Cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, bank overdraft, accounts payable and accrued liabilities as well as long-term debt are classified as subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest rate method;
- Derivative instruments designated in hedge accounting relationships are classified as subsequently measured at fair value through other comprehensive income. Gains and losses arising from remeasurement are accounted for as described in Note 2.18.8; and
- Derivative instruments not designated in hedge accounting relationships are classified as subsequently measured at fair value through profit or loss. Gains and losses arising from remeasurement are accounted for as described in Note 2.18.7.

2.18.4 Impairment of financial assets

On initial recognition and at each reporting date, the Company estimates expected credit losses for financial assets classified at amortized cost. These expected credit losses are measured using a historical credit loss experience matrix and are adjusted to reflect receivable-specific factors, general economic conditions, and an assessment of both the current and projected direction of economic conditions at the reporting date, including the time value of money, if applicable. The net change in expected credit losses on financial assets classified at amortized cost is recognized in profit or loss.

2.18.5 Changes to financial liabilities

The Company derecognizes a financial liability only when the liability is extinguished and the obligation specified in the contract is either discharged, cancelled or expired. An exchange of debt instruments with substantially different terms is accounted for as an extinguishment of the original financial liability and the recognition of a new financial liability. Similarly, a substantial modification to the terms of a financial liability is treated as an extinguishment of the original financial liability. The difference between the carrying amount of an extinguished financial liability and the fair value of a new financial liability is recognized in profit or loss as well as unamortized transaction costs.

2.18.6 Transaction costs directly attributable to arranging financing

Transaction costs that are directly attributable to arranging financing or to modifying such financing without it resulting in derecognition are recognized as a reduction to the carrying value of the corresponding financial liability and amortized over the term of the financing agreement using the effective interest rate method. However, transaction costs that are directly attributable to arranging a long-term revolving operating credit facility are recognized as other long-term assets in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position and amortized on a straight-line basis over the term of the credit facility. The current portion is presented in other current assets as prepaid expenses.

2.18.7 Derivative instruments

The Company uses certain derivative instruments to:

- Eliminate or reduce the risks related to exchange rate fluctuations that have an influence on its purchases of raw materials and supplies, its acquisitions of property, plant and equipment, and if applicable, its cash consideration on investments in foreign operations denominated in foreign currencies;
- Eliminate or reduce the risks related to interest rate fluctuations that affect interest expense;
- Reduce the risk of fluctuations in certain raw material and supply prices; and
- Reduce the risk of fluctuations to the fair market value of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares related to the long-term incentive plan.

Management is responsible for establishing levels of acceptable risk and does not use derivative instruments for speculative purposes. The Company uses these financial instruments solely for purposes of hedging highly probable future transactions and existing commitments or obligations.

Gains and losses arising from periodic remeasurements of derivative financial instruments that are economic hedges but that do not qualify for hedge accounting are recognized in profit or loss. They are presented on a net basis with the items subject to economic hedges.

Gains and losses arising from periodic remeasurements of other derivative financial instruments are recognized in profit or loss in other (gains) losses as change in fair value of derivative financial instruments.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

2.18.8 Hedge accounting

Documentation

The Company uses hedge accounting when it meets the rules for compliance with hedge accounting standards. The Company formally documents all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items as well as its risk management objectives and its strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. This process includes linking all hedging instruments to specific assets or liabilities in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position or to specific future transactions. The Company also systematically determines, at the inception of the hedge and thereafter, whether the instruments designated as hedges meet the effectiveness requirements.

Cash flow hedge

The Company uses hedge accounting to hedge the price risk and the foreign exchange risk of certain purchases of raw materials and supplies, to hedge the foreign exchange risk of certain acquisitions of property, plant and equipment, and to hedge the interest rate risk of certain floating-rate loans.

When the anticipated transactions comprising hedged items lead to the recognition of financial assets or liabilities, the change in fair value related to the effective portion of the hedge is recognized in other comprehensive income, and the accumulated amount is presented as a hedging reserve in the Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity. The amounts accumulated in other comprehensive income are reclassified to profit or loss in the period in which the underlying hedged item has an impact on profit or loss. Any ineffective portion is immediately recognized in profit or loss as other (gains) losses.

When anticipated transactions comprising hedged items lead to the recognition of non-financial assets (for example, inventories), the change in fair value relative to the effective portion of the cash flow hedge is recognized in comprehensive income as other comprehensive income that will not be subsequently reclassified to profit or loss, and the accumulated amount is presented as a hedging reserve in the Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity. The amount included in the accumulated hedging reserve is transferred from shareholders' equity to the initial carrying amount of the hedged non-financial assets upon acquisition and is not recognized in comprehensive income as other comprehensive income.

When the hedging relationship no longer satisfies hedge accounting rules or when the hedging instrument reaches maturity or is sold, terminated, or exercised, the Company ceases to prospectively apply hedge accounting to this relationship or instrument. If the hedged item is a financial asset or liability, accumulated gains or losses remain in the hedging reserve and are reclassified in profit or loss in the same period in which the underlying hedged item is recognized in profit or loss. In the case where the hedged item is a non-financial asset, the accumulated gains or losses remain in the hedging reserve and are transferred from equity to the initial carrying amount of the hedged non-financial assets upon acquisition without being recognized in comprehensive income as other comprehensive income. Furthermore, when the Company considers that the future transaction will not be realized, the cumulative gains or losses recognized in the hedging reserve are immediately reclassified in profit or loss as other (gains) losses.

2.19 Segment disclosures

The business segments are determined based on the Company's internal reporting and management structure. The results of the operating segments are regularly reviewed by the Company's Management Committee to make decisions on resources to be allocated to the segment and to assess its performance, and for which separate financial information is available.

The Company's operations are reported in one segment, i.e., the development, manufacturing and marketing of a wide range of ready-to-drink juices and drinks; frozen juice concentrates; and specialty food products; as well as the importation, packaging and marketing of selected wines from several countries of origin. This reporting segment also includes the rendering of services related to the sale of these products. The internal reporting system and management structure reflects how the Company manages the business and how it classifies its operations for planning and performance measurement purposes. Accordingly, the Company manages its business segment as a single strategic operating unit.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 3. Accounting Judgments and Sources of Estimation Uncertainty

In preparing consolidated financial statements in accordance with IFRS, management must exercise judgment when applying accounting policies and use assumptions and estimates that have an impact on the amounts of the assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses reported in these consolidated financial statements and on the contingent liability and contingent asset information provided. These assumptions and estimates are regularly reviewed and based on past experience and other factors, including future events considered reasonable in the circumstances. The actual results of items subject to assumptions and estimates may differ from these assumptions and estimates.

The main assumptions and estimates are presented below:

3.1 Measurements of revenues from product sales

Revenues from product sales are recognized at the amount of consideration to which the Company expects to be entitled. This amount includes deductions for rebates or allowances that are determined, in some cases, using assumptions based on estimates prepared using the Company's past history and experience.

3.2 Measurements of income tax expense

In preparing its consolidated financial statements, the Company must establish estimates of income tax expense and of deferred tax assets and liabilities based on the tax laws applicable in the jurisdictions where it operates.

Assumptions and estimates are made to determine the deferred tax asset amount that can be recognized based on the timing and amounts of the Company's future taxable income and on future tax strategies. A deferred tax asset amount could change if estimates of expected future taxable income and of expected benefits from tax strategies are revised downwards or if an enacted tax legislation amendment were to limit, with respect to timing or amount, the Company's ability to use future taxable benefits.

When assessing the impacts of tax interpretations, laws and regulations, judgment must also be applied to ensure a complete and reliable presentation of income taxes to be recovered, current income tax, and deferred tax assets and liabilities.

3.3 Measurements of right-of-use assets and lease liabilities

Future lease payments used to calculate the value of the right-of-use asset and lease liability include payments for extension, termination or purchase options that are reasonably certain to be exercised by the Company. Determining the economic benefit of exercising these options requires the use of assumptions and estimates such as the expected use of the leased asset and future market conditions. Whether or not payments relating to the extension, termination or purchase options are taken into account can have a significant impact on the value of the right-of-use asset and the lease liability. To measure the lease liability at the present value of future lease payments, the Company must determine its incremental borrowing rate when the implicit rate of the lease cannot be readily determined.

3.4 Measurements of defined benefit assets and liabilities

The Company's measurement of defined benefit plan assets and liabilities requires the use of statistical data and other parameters used to anticipate future changes. These parameters include the discount rate of the defined benefit obligation and the net interest on the net defined benefit liability (asset), the expected rate of compensation increase, the indexation rate of pensions paid, and the mortality table. If the actuarial assumptions are found to be significantly different from the actual data subsequently observed, it could lead to substantial changes to the amount of the benefit cost of the defined benefit plans recognized in profit or loss and in other comprehensive income and to the net defined benefit assets or liabilities presented in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position.

Refer to Note 27 to learn more about the assumptions used.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

3.5 Measurements of non-financial assets

When applying the future discounted cash flows model to determine the fair value of groups of CGUs to which goodwill is allocated, certain parameters must be used, including estimates of future cash flows, discount rates and other variables; a high degree of judgment must therefore be exercised. Impairment tests on property, plant and equipment and intangible assets are also based on assumptions. Any future deterioration of market conditions or poor operational performance could translate into an inability to recover the current carrying amounts of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets.

Refer to Note 19 to learn more about the goodwill impairment test.

3.6 Business combinations

When carrying out a business combination, the Company must make assumptions and estimates to determine the purchase price allocation of the acquired business. The Company must determine the acquisition-date fair value of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill is measured as the amount by which the consideration transferred and the total amount of any non-controlling interest exceeds the fair value of all the identified assets and liabilities. These assumptions and estimates have an impact on the asset and liability amounts recorded in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position on the acquisition date. In addition, the estimated useful lives of the acquired property, plant and equipment, the identification of intangible assets and the determination of the indefinite or finite useful lives of intangible assets acquired will have an impact on the Company's profit or loss.

Refer to Note 6 to learn more about the assumptions and estimates used.

Note 4. Adoption of IFRS Standards

4.1 Interest rate benchmark reform

On January 1, 2021, as part of the interest rate benchmark reform project, the Company adopted amended versions of the following standards: IFRS 9 *Financial Instruments*, IAS 39 *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement*, IFRS 7 *Financial Instruments: Disclosures*, IFRS 4 *Insurance Contracts* and IFRS 16 *Leases*. All of these standards apply to fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2021.

The impacts of this reform on the Company's consolidated financial statements will depend on the facts and circumstances of all future changes in financial instruments and all future changes in the interest rate benchmarks to which the Company's financial instruments are indexed. As at December 31, 2021, no financial instruments have been amended as part of the interest rate benchmark reform project.

Note 5. Future Accounting Changes

5.1 IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment

In May 2020, the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") amended IAS 16 *Property, Plant and Equipment* to modify the accounting treatment of the net proceeds from the sale of items produced up until the time the property, plant and equipment is in the condition necessary to be operated in the manner intended by management. Going forward, these proceeds will be accounted for in accordance with the other applicable standards instead of reducing the cost of the property, plant and equipment.

The amendments apply to fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2022.

The Company believes that these amendments will have no impact on its consolidated financial statements.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

5.2 IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements

In January 2020, the IASB amended IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements* in order to establish a more general liability classification approach based on an analysis of existing contracts at the reporting date.

In February 2021, the IASB amended IAS 1 *Presentation of Financial Statements,* requiring entities to disclose information about their material accounting policies rather than their significant accounting policies. The IASB has developed guidance and examples to help entities make judgments on the materiality of accounting policy disclosures.

The amendments apply to fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2023.

The Company is currently assessing the estimated impact of these amendments on its consolidated financial statements.

5.3 IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

In February 2021, the IASB amended IAS 8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors to clarify the distinction between a change in accounting estimate and a change in accounting policy.

The amendments apply to fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2023.

The Company is currently assessing the estimated impact of these amendments on its consolidated financial statements.

5.4 IAS 12 Income Taxes

In May 2021, the IASB amended IAS 12 *Income Taxes* to narrow the scope of the recognition exemption so that it does not apply to transactions that, on initial recognition, give rise to equal taxable and deductible temporary differences.

The amendments apply to fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2023.

The Company is currently assessing the estimated impact of these amendments on its consolidated financial statements.

Note 6. Business Combination

6.1 Sun-Rype

6.1.1 Description of the business combination

On January 3, 2020, the Company acquired 100% of the shares of Sun-Rype Products Ltd. and two of its affiliates (collectively, "Sun-Rype") after a final acquisition agreement was signed on October 29, 2019.

Founded in 1946, Sun-Rype is a Canadian fruit-based snack and beverage manufacturer that operates facilities located in Kelowna, British Columbia and in the cities of Selah and Wapato, Washington State. Sun-Rype manufactures and sells a variety of ready-to-drink fruit-based juices and drinks under the Sun-Rype brand as well as fruit-based snacks under the Sun-Rype, Fruit-to-Go, FruitSource, and Good Bites brands. Its head office is located in Kelowna, British Columbia.

This business combination further establishes the Company's presence in the national brands and store brands juice and drinks sector in Canada and in the United States, helping it to offer a wider range of products and to strengthen its presence in the North American market.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

6.1.2 Sources of funds and fair value of the consideration transferred

	As at Jan. 3, 2020
	\$
Source:	
CA revolving credit	90,866
	90,866
Acquisition costs ⁱ⁾	(1,482)
Costs related to the CA revolving credit ⁱⁱ⁾	(121)
Consideration receivable ⁱⁱⁱ⁾	(2,198)
Fair value of the consideration transferred	87,065

ⁱ⁾ Recognized in selling and administrative expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Income.

ii) Recognized in other long-term assets and amortized on a straight-line basis over the term of the agreement.

ⁱⁱⁱ⁾ Corresponds to the adjustment to working capital and to the book value of the seller's property, plant and equipment. The consideration receivable was received during the second quarter of 2020.

6.1.3 Costs related to the acquisition and financing

As at December 31, 2020, the total acquisition and financing-related costs were as follows:

	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$
Acquisition costs ⁱ⁾	1,545
Costs related to the CA revolving credit ⁱⁱ⁾	121
	1,666

ⁱ⁾ Recognized in selling and administrative expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Income. Includes \$1,482,000 that was recognized in profit or loss for the year ended December 31, 2019.

ⁱⁱ⁾ Recognized in other long-term assets and amortized on a straight-line basis over the term of the agreement.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

6.1.4 Assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the acquisition date

The Company finalized the purchase price and retroactively adjusted the preliminary allocation of the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed that had been recognized at the January 3, 2020 acquisition date to reflect new information obtained about facts and circumstances that had existed at the acquisition date and, if they had been known, would have had an impact on the amounts recognized at that date.

	As at Jan. 3, 2020
	\$
Assets	
Cash and cash equivalents	6,418
Accounts receivable	20,094
Income tax recoverable	395
Inventories	30,576
Other current assets	1,024
Property, plant and equipment ⁱ⁾	58,756
Intangible assets	8,945
Other long-term assets	514
	126,722

Liabilities

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	18.081
Derivative instruments	136
Other current liabilities	1,986
Long-term debt ⁱ⁾	23,031
Deferred tax liabilities	7,177
	50,411
Net identifiable assets acquired	76.311

ⁱ⁾ Includes right-of-use assets and lease liabilities totalling \$23,031,000.

6.1.5 Determination of fair value

The fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed recognized at the acquisition date was determined based on the Company's assumptions and estimates.

Accounts receivable

Receivables were recognized at fair value, which does not differ significantly from their gross contractual value and expected receipts.

Inventories

Raw materials inventories are measured at fair value. Finished goods inventories are measured at their net realizable value.

Property, plant and equipment

The Company has appointed an expert to assist in valuing the acquired property, plant and equipment. There are various generally accepted approaches to determine fair value. Reproduction cost, replacement cost and a market approach were considered in estimating the fair value of the property, plant and equipment. The Company determined the fair value of property, plant and equipment based on the report from the third-party appraiser.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Intangible assets

The Company has conducted an assessment of the intangible assets acquired. The relief-from-royalty method was used as the basis for valuing Sun-Rype's trade name and trademarks. The lost profits approach was used to value the non-compete agreements. After examining how other assets contributed to cash flows, a multi-period excess earnings method was used to derive the value of client relationships. The relief-from-royalty method, the lost profits approach, and the multi-period excess earnings method are all primarily based upon expected discounted cash flows according to available information, such as Sun-Rype's historical and projected revenues, customer attrition rates, and certain other relevant assumptions.

	Estimated useful lives	Fair value
		\$
Intangible assets		
Client relationships	15 years	3,639
Trademarks and trade name	20 years	4,738
Non-compete agreements	5 years	568
		8,945

6.1.6 Goodwill arising from the business combination

	As at Jan. 3, 2020
	\$
Consideration transferred	87,065
Less:	
Fair value of net identifiable assets acquired	76,311
Goodwill	10,754

The business combination helps the Company to further strengthen its presence in North America. In particular, it will help the Company to achieve significant economies of scale through the consolidated group's superior purchasing power and to benefit from a pooling of logistics and distribution capabilities.

An amount of \$692,000 of the goodwill recognized as part of this business combination is tax deductible on a straight-line basis for tax purposes over 15 years.

6.1.7 Impact of the business combination on the Company's financial performance

The Company's consolidated profit for the year ended December 31, 2020 includes \$175,350,000 in sales and a \$5,574,000 profit generated by Sun-Rype's business operations in Canada and the United States.

Since the acquisition took place on January 3, 2020, the Company believes that if the business combination had been completed on January 1, 2020, there would have been no additional significant impact on the Company's consolidated sales and consolidated profit for the year ended December 31, 2020. The Company considers these pro forma figures to be approximate measurements of the combined business's financial performance over a 12-month period and that they provide a baseline against which to compare the financial performance of future periods.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 7. Investment in an Associate

The Company has an economic interest of 19.2% in Diamond Estates Wines & Spirits Inc. ("Diamond"). Diamond specializes in the production, marketing and distribution of wines and alcoholic beverages and is listed on the TSX Venture Exchange under the symbol DWS.V. Its head office is located in Niagara-on-the-Lake, Ontario. Under an investor rights agreement, the Company has the right to designate two nominees out of a total of seven on Diamond's board of directors. The Company concluded that it exercises significant influence over Diamond and uses the equity method to account for this investment.

In June 2021, as part of a private placement, the Company acquired an unsecured convertible debenture from Diamond in an amount of \$1,160,000. In October 2021, as part of a private placement, this debenture was converted into additional common shares in the capital of Diamond and into warrants. The Company also purchased additional shares and warrants for a cash consideration of \$1,500,000.

In November 2021, Diamond consolidated its share capital on a 10-for-1 basis.

The following table presents a summary of the Company's economic interest in Diamond:

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	(in units)	(in units) ⁱ⁾
Common shares	5,346,506	3,847,895
% of ownership	19.2%	19.2%
Warrants at an exercise price of \$2.20 per share, expiring in October 2024	1,123,959	_
Stock options at an exercise price of \$2.00 per share, expiring in September 2024	40,000	40,000
Stock options at an exercise price of \$1.40 per share, expiring in September 2025	40,000	40,000
Deferred share units	63,057	_

ⁱ⁾ The information presented as at December 31, 2020 has been adjusted to reflect the impact of consolidating Diamond's share capital on a 10-for-1 basis in November 2021.

Note 8. Sales

	Years ended		
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
	\$	\$	
Revenues from product sales	1,863,121	1,943,361	
Revenues from the rendering of services	27,597	36,604	
ther revenues	2,144	960	
	1,892,862	1,980,925	

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 9. Additional Information on Income

	Years	ended
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Write-down of inventories included in cost of sales	11,419	11,850
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment included in cost of sales	27,468	30,425
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment included in selling and administrative expenses	8,150	8,269
Amortization of intangible assets included in selling and administrative expenses	23,887	26,469
Short-term lease expense	6,732	4,814
Expense related to leases of low-value assets	22	13
Expense related to variable lease payments not included in the lease liabilities i)	969	820
Employee benefits expense	288,467	303,211
Research and development expense	757	919
Research and development tax credits	(265)	(322)

ⁱ⁾ The Company has supply agreements with one of its suppliers to install equipment at two of the Company's facilities for the onsite manufacturing and supply of polyethylene terephthalate bottles. The Company determined that the supply agreements each contained a lease. Payments are calculated based on costs incurred and on the number of plastic bottles manufactured by the supplier and are adjusted annually based on factors specified in the agreements. The agreements do not include fixed payments.

The cost of sales presented in the Consolidated Statement of Income equals the cost of inventories expensed for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

Note 10. Financial Expenses

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Interest on long-term debt	6,849	12,090
Interest on lease liabilities	1,886	2,175
Amortization of transaction costs directly attributable to arranging financing	1,363	2,347
Other interest, net of interest income	235	(100)
Interest expense	10,333	16,512
Bank expenses	791	828
	11,124	17,340

Note 11. Other (Gains) Losses

	Years ended		
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
	\$	\$	
Exchange (gains) losses	183	_	
Change in fair value of derivative financial instruments	274	(245)	
Other (gains) losses	-	(564)	
	457	(809)	

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 12. Income Tax Expense

12.1 Reconciliation between the income tax expense and profit before income taxes

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Profit before income taxes	106,014	134,592
Income tax expense		
Income tax expense at 26.5%	28,094	35,666
Variance in the tax rate resulting from the different tax rates of subsidiaries	6	(227)
Earnings from investments in subsidiaries	(424)	(1,202)
Tax impact on non-deductible or non-taxable items	362	326
Impact of changes in tax rates and in tax legislation applicable to deferred tax	41	_
Tax adjustment related to previous years	(312)	209
Loss carryback ⁱ⁾	-	(2,243)
Other	(205)	189
	27,562	32,718

ⁱ⁾ During the year ended December 31, 2020, U.S. subsidiaries of the Company benefitted from loss carrybacks to previous years, entitling them to an amount receivable of \$2,106,000 under the *Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security Act* ("CARES Act").

12.2 Income taxes recognized in profit or loss

	Years	ended
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Current tax		
Current tax expense for the year	27,432	19,652
Tax adjustment related to previous years	(1,328)	511
	26,104	20,163
Deferred tax		
Deferred tax expense for the year	401	12,857
Deferred tax adjustment attributable to changes in tax rates and tax legislation	41	_
Tax adjustment related to previous years	1,016	(302)
	1,458	12,555
	27,562	32,718

12.3 Deferred tax

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company had unused capital losses totalling \$8,436,000 in respect of which no tax benefit had been recognized. The capital losses can be carried forward indefinitely and can be used only when the capital gains are realized by the entities that have the carried forward capital losses.

No deferred tax liability was recognized on the temporary differences related to the retained earnings of foreign subsidiaries, since the Company is in a position to determine the timing of their reversal and it is probable that they will not reverse in a foreseeable future. The amount of the temporary differences was \$219,925,000 as at December 31, 2021 (\$210,259,000 as at December 31, 2020) for a potential deferred tax liability of \$10,996,000 (\$10,513,000 in 2020).

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

12.4 Change in deferred tax liabilities

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Balance at beginning	84,292	68,953
Deferred tax (recovery) expense for the year recognized in profit or loss	1,458	12,555
Deferred tax (recovery) expense for the year related to other comprehensive income	3,937	(2,769)
Deferred tax (recovery) expense for the year recognized in shareholders' equity ⁱ⁾	1,807	(573)
Deferred tax liabilities assumed in a business combination	-	7,177
Exchange difference	(70)	(1,051)
Balance at end	91,424	84,292

ⁱ⁾ Deferred tax (recovery) expense for the year recognized in shareholders' equity through the transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets.

12.5 Reconciliation of deferred tax (assets) liabilities

The following tables present the reconciliation of deferred tax (assets) liabilities by temporary difference category recognized in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position:

	Year ended December 31, 2021					
	Balance as at Dec. 31, 2020	Recognized in profit or loss ⁱ⁾	Related to other comprehensive income ⁱⁱ)	Recognized in shareholders' equity ⁱⁱⁱ⁾	Exchange difference	Balance as at Dec. 31, 2021
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Derivative instruments	(1,874)	5	396	1,807	122	456
Property, plant and equipment	64,506	(4,227)	_	_	1,285	61,564
Intangible assets and goodwill	37,766	6,930	_	-	(1,990)	42,706
Accounts payable and accrued	(7.000)	0.570			(405)	(5.075)
liabilities	(7,222)	2,572	-	-	(425)	(5,075)
Defined benefit pension plans	3,636	(935)	3,541	-	(158)	6,084
Long-term debt	(10,746)	873	-	-	(103)	(9,976)
Unused tax losses	(262)	(4,696)	_	-	1,136	(3,822)
Other ^{iv)}	(1,512)	936	_	-	63	(513)
	84,292	1,458	3,937	1,807	(70)	91,424

i) Deferred tax expense (recovery) for the year recognized in profit or loss.

ii) Deferred tax expense (recovery) for the year related to other comprehensive income.

iii) Deferred tax expense (recovery) for the year recognized in shareholders' equity through the transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets.

iv) Includes research and development tax credits and acquisition costs related to business combinations.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

	Year ended December 31, 2020						
				Related			
	Balance as at Dec. 31, 2019		Recognized in profit or loss ⁱⁱ⁾	to other comprehensive income ⁱⁱⁱ⁾	Recognized in shareholders' equity ^{iv)}	Exchange difference	Balance as at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Derivative instruments	(1,334)	(36)	94	(26)	(573)	1	(1,874)
Property, plant and equipment	50,677	9,592	4,711	_	_	(474)	64,506
Intangible assets and goodwill	30,686	2,389	5,520	_	_	(829)	37,766
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(5,455)	_	(1,942)	_	_	175	(7,222)
Defined benefit pension plans	3,976	_	2,391	(2,743)	_	12	3,636
Long-term debt	(5,177)	(4,945)	(724)	,	_	100	(10,746)
Unused tax losses	(3,019)	_	2,713	_	_	18	(262)
Other ^{v)}	(1,401)	177	(208)	_	_	(54)	(1,512)
	68,953	7,177	12,555	(2,769)	(573)	(1,051)	84,292

ⁱ⁾ Deferred tax (assets) liabilities assumed in a business combination.

ii) Deferred tax expense (recovery) for the year recognized in profit or loss.

iii) Deferred tax expense (recovery) for the year related to other comprehensive income.

^{iv)} Deferred tax expense (recovery) for the year recognized in shareholders' equity through the transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets.

v) Includes research and development tax credits and acquisition costs related to business combinations.

Note 13. Financial Instruments

13.1 Fair value

The fair value of a financial instrument is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. It is established based on market information available at the date of the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. In the absence of an active market for a financial instrument, the Company uses the valuation methods described below to determine the fair value of the instrument.

To make the assumptions required by certain valuation models, the Company relies mainly on external, readily observable market inputs, when available. Assumptions or inputs that are not based on observable market data are used in the absence of external data. These assumptions or factors represent management's best estimates of the ones that would be used by market participants for these instruments. The credit risk of the counterparty and the Company's own credit risk have been taken into account in estimating the fair value of all financial assets and financial liabilities, including derivative instruments.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

The following valuation assumptions and/or methods were used to estimate the fair value of financial instruments:

- The fair values of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, bank overdraft and accounts payable and accrued liabilities
 are approximately equal to their carrying values due to their short-term maturities;
- The fair value of long-term debt is determined based on the discounted cash flow method and calculated using current interest
 rates for instruments with similar terms and remaining maturities that the Company could have obtained on the market at the
 measurement date; and
- The fair value of derivative instruments is determined using valuation techniques and calculated as the present value of
 estimated future cash flows using an appropriate exchange rate and interest rate yield curve as well as quoted contract prices
 on futures exchanges and market data. Assumptions are based on market conditions prevailing on the reporting date. The
 derivative instruments reflect the estimated amounts that the Company would receive or pay to transfer the contracts in an
 orderly transaction between market participants at each reporting date.

The carrying value of all of the Company's financial instruments approximates their fair value, except for the following:

	As at December 31, 2021		As at December 31, 2020	
	Carrying value	Fair value	Carrying value	Fair value
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Long-term debt ⁱ⁾	175,432	177,156	215,486	220,552

i) Includes the current portion of long-term debt.

Financial instruments are classified using a fair value hierarchy that categorizes the inputs used in fair value measurement techniques into three levels. This hierarchy gives the highest priority to Level 1 inputs and the lowest priority to Level 3 inputs.

In some cases, the inputs used to measure the fair value of an asset or a liability might be categorized within different levels of the fair value hierarchy. In those cases, the fair value measurement is categorized in its entirety in the same level of the fair value hierarchy as the lowest level input that is significant to the entire measurement. Assessing the significance of a particular input to the entire measurement requires judgment, taking into account factors specific to the asset or liability. Adjustments to arrive at measurements based on fair value, such as disposal costs when measuring fair value less disposal costs, shall not be taken into account when determining the level of the fair value hierarchy within which a fair value measurement is categorized.

All financial instruments measured at fair value in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position were classified according to a hierarchy comprising three levels:

- Level 1: Valuation based on quoted prices (unadjusted) observed in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2: Valuation based on inputs that are quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; inputs other than quoted prices used in a valuation model that are observable; and inputs that are derived mainly from or corroborated by observable market data using correlation or other forms of relationship; and
- Level 3: Valuation techniques based on a significant portion of inputs not observable in the market.

The Company's policy is to recognize transfers between the different hierarchy levels as of the date of the event or change in circumstances that caused the transfer.

During the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, all of the Company's financial instruments, including derivative financial instruments, have been classified as Level 2, and no financial instruments were transferred between levels 1, 2 and 3.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

13.2 Classification

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Financial assets		
Amortized cost		
Cash and cash equivalents	305	6,803
Accounts receivable	154,369	147,886
Fair value through profit or loss		
Derivative instruments ⁱ⁾	550	868
Fair value through other comprehensive income		
Derivative instruments ⁱ⁾	1,685	254
Financial liabilities		
Amortized cost		
Bank overdraft	5,028	-
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	269,115	260,219
Long-term debt ⁱⁱ⁾	175,432	215,486
Fair value through profit or loss		
Derivative instruments ⁱ⁾	863	847
Fair value through other comprehensive income		
Derivative instruments ⁱ⁾	255	9,343

i) Includes the current and long-term derivative instruments.

ⁱⁱ⁾ Includes the current portion of long-term debt.

13.3 Hedge accounting

13.3.1 Instruments designated in a hedging relationship

	As at December 31, 2021			
	Notional	Value recognized as an asset	Value recognized as a liability	Change in value used to calculate hedge ineffectiveness
		\$	\$	\$
Cash flow hedges				
Interest rate risk Interest rate swaps	US\$65,000,000	28	(251)	(223)
Foreign exchange risk Foreign exchange forward contracts	US\$73,000,000 €6,645,000	1,383	(1)	1,382
Price risk				
Frozen concentrated orange juice futures	1,830,000 lbs sol. ⁱ⁾	192	(3)	189

i) Frozen concentrated orange juice is measured in pounds solids ("lbs sol.").

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

		As at December 31, 2020		
	Notional	Value recognized as an asset	Value recognized as a liability	Change in value used to calculate hedge ineffectiveness
		\$	\$	\$
Cash flow hedges				
Interest rate risk Interest rate swaps	US\$115,000,000	_	(3,002)	(3,002)
Foreign exchange risk Foreign exchange forward contracts	US\$98,975,000 €4,456,000	30	(5,195)	(5,165)
Price risk Frozen concentrated orange juice futures	3,300,000 lbs sol.	224	(1)	223

All financial instruments designated in a hedging relationship are recognized in the current and long-term portion of derivative instruments in the Consolidated Statements of Financial Position.

13.3.2 Hedged items

	As at December 31, 2021		As at December 31, 2020	
	Change in value used to calculate hedge ineffectiveness	Hedging reserve balance	Change in value used to calculate hedge ineffectiveness	Hedging reserve balance
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Cash flow hedges				
Interest rate risk Cash outflows related to interest payments	280	(457)	3,053	(2,222)
Foreign exchange risk Cash outflows related to purchases of raw materials in foreign currencies	(1,394)	1,063	5,172	(3,795)
Price risk				
Cash outflows related to purchases of frozen concentrated orange juice	(167)	382	(195)	611

All hedging relationships have been maintained. No balance in the hedging reserve relates to hedging relationships for which hedge accounting is no longer applied.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

13.3.3 Hedging gains and losses

	Year ended December 31, 2021			
	Gains (losses) in other comprehensive income ⁱ⁾	Reclassification of (gains) losses in profit or loss ⁱⁱ⁾	Transfer of shareholders' equity ⁱⁱⁱ⁾	
	\$	\$	\$	
Cash flow hedges				
Interest rate risk Interest rate swaps	175	2,567	_	
Foreign exchange risk Foreign exchange forward contracts	(1,219)	-	7,710	
Price risk Frozen concentrated orange juice futures	89	-	(586)	

ⁱ⁾ Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated for hedging purposes recognized in other comprehensive income.

ii) Reclassification of (gains) losses on financial instruments designated for hedging purposes in profit or loss.

iii) Transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets.

	Year ended December 31, 2020			
	Gains (losses) in other comprehensive income ⁱ⁾	Reclassification of (gains) losses in profit or loss ⁱⁱ⁾	Transfer of shareholders' equity ⁱⁱⁱ⁾	
	\$	\$	\$	
Cash flow hedges				
Interest rate risk Interest rate swaps	(1,995)	1,493	_	
Foreign exchange risk Foreign exchange forward contracts	(853)	_	(2,279)	
Price risk Frozen concentrated orange juice futures	1,304	-	25	

ⁱ⁾ Gains (losses) on financial instruments designated for hedging purposes recognized in other comprehensive income.

ii) Reclassification of (gains) losses on financial instruments designated for hedging purposes in profit or loss.

iii) Transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets.

No hedge ineffectiveness was recorded during the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

13.4 Offsetting

The Company has entered into International Swaps & Derivatives Association, Inc. enforceable master netting agreements with most of the counterparties with which it carries out derivative transactions. These master netting agreements make it possible to fully offset derivative instruments when one of the parties to the agreement defaults on its obligations, for each of the transactions covered in the agreement and in effect on the default date. Since the legally enforceable right to offset depends on future events such as the default, insolvency or bankruptcy of the counterparty, these master agreements do not meet the criteria for offsetting in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position.

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, derivative instruments were presented without offsetting. The fair values of derivative instrument assets and liabilities subject to enforceable master netting agreements were, respectively, \$2,235,000 and \$1,118,000 as at December 31, 2021 (\$1,122,000 and \$10,190,000, respectively, as at December 31, 2020).

In addition, as at December 31, 2021, a cash guarantee in an amount of \$6,000 (\$137,000 as at December 31, 2020) was deposited with the issuer of certain derivative instruments to cover their fair value when in a liability position. These amounts were presented without offsetting.

Note 14. Accounts Receivable

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Trade accounts receivable	145,243	139,622
Discounts receivable	6,862	4,123
Other receivables	2,264	4,141
	154,369	147,886

Note 15. Inventories

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Raw materials and supplies	213,670	165,982
Finished goods	96,078	94,629
	309,748	260,611

Note 16. Other Current Assets

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Sales taxes receivable	5,048	4,539
Tax credits receivable	3,255	1,424
Prepaid expenses	10,780	10,534
	19,083	16,497

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 17. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment include owned assets and right-of-use assets.

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Owned assets	345,470	347,108
Right-of-use assets	38,919	43,343
	384,389	390,451

17.1 Owned assets

17.1.1 Reconciliation table

	Land and buildings	Machinery and equipment	Other	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Cost				
Balance as at December 31, 2020	196,897	481,313	38,370	716,580
Acquisitions	4,115	21,780	2,468	28,363
Disposals	(28)	(1,062)	(242)	(1,332)
Exchange difference	(362)	(508)	(41)	(911)
Balance as at December 31, 2021	200,622	501,523	40,555	742,700
Accumulated depreciation and impairment losses				
Balance as at December 31, 2020	(54,349)	(281,996)	(33,127)	(369,472)
Depreciation	(4,852)	(22,425)	(2,012)	(29,289)
Disposals	28	1,006	242	1,276
Exchange difference	47	181	27	255
Balance as at December 31, 2021	(59,126)	(303,234)	(34,870)	(397,230)
Net carrying value as at December 31, 2021	141,496	198,289	5,685	345,470
Cost				
Balance as at December 31, 2019	190,775	426,106	36,826	653,707
Acquisitions	5,476	29,807	1,796	37,079
Acquisitions through a business combination	3,121	32,381	223	35,725
Disposals	(657)	(3,649)	(245)	(4,551)
Exchange difference	(1,818)	(3,332)	(230)	(5,380)
Balance as at December 31, 2020	196,897	481,313	38,370	716,580
Accumulated depreciation and impairment losses				
Balance as at December 31, 2019	(49,664)	(262,513)	(31,369)	(343,546)
Depreciation	(5,186)	(24,649)	(2,097)	(31,932)
Disposals	76	3,534	141	3,751
Exchange difference	425	1,632	198	2,255
Balance as at December 31, 2020	(54,349)	(281,996)	(33,127)	(369,472)
Net carrying value as at December 31, 2020	142,548	199,317	5,243	347,108

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

17.1.2 Government grants

During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company recognized \$2,225,000 in tax credits for investment and innovation as a reduction to the cost of property, plant and equipment (\$602,000 in tax credits for investment and innovation and \$811,000 in government grants in 2020).

17.1.3 Additional information

	Land and buildings	Machinery and equipment	Other	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
As at December 31, 2021 Property, plant and equipment in progress included in the cost	390	10,858	123	11,371
As at December 31, 2020 Property, plant and equipment in progress included in the cost	874	21,558	385	22,817

17.2 Right-of-use assets

17.2.1 Reconciliation table

	Land and buildings	Machinery and equipment	Other	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Net carrying value as at December 31, 2020	41,924	14	1,405	43,343
Additions	1,664	30	346	2,040
Reductions	-	-	(15)	(15)
Depreciation	(5,822)	(22)	(500)	(6,344)
Exchange difference	(107)	-	2	(105)
Net carrying value as at December 31, 2021	37,659	22	1,238	38,919
Net carrying value as at December 31, 2019	22,816	21	1,525	24,362
Additions	2,517	_	509	3,026
Additions through a business combination	23,031	_	_	23,031
Reductions	_	_	(42)	(42)
Depreciation	(6,183)	(7)	(587)	(6,777)
Exchange difference	(257)	_	_	(257)
Net carrying value as at December 31, 2020	41,924	14	1,405	43,343

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 18. Intangible Assets

18.1 Reconciliation table

	Technologies and software	Trademarks and trade name	Client relationships	Certifications	Non-compete agreements	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Cost						
Balance as at December 31, 2020	30,335	145,611	216,938	15,632	339	408,855
Acquisitions	5,948	_	_	-	_	5,948
Exchange difference	(66)	(559)	(847)	(56)	(1)	(1,529)
Balance as at December 31, 202	1 36,217	145,052	216,091	15,576	338	413,274
Accumulated amortization and impairment losses						
Balance as at December 31, 2020	(17,516)	(53,031)	(100,159)	(14,834)	(285)	(185,825)
Amortization	(1,747)	(7,525)	(13,781)	(781)	(53)	(23,887)
Exchange difference	29	126	227	39	-	421
Balance as at December 31, 202	1 (19,234)	(60,430)	(113,713)	(15,576)	(338)	(209,291)
Net carrying value as at						
December 31, 2021	16,983	84,622	102,378	_	_	203,983
	•	•	•			•
Cost						
Balance as at December 31, 2019	25,600	143,526	217,319	15,888	346	402,679
Acquisitions	4,482	-	_	-	-	4,482
Acquisitions through a business						
combination	568	4,738	3,639	_	_	8,945
Exchange difference	(315)	(2,653)	(4,020)	(256)	(7)	(7,251)
Balance as at December 31, 2020	30,335	145,611	216,938	15,632	339	408,855
Accumulated amortization and impairment losses						
Balance as at December 31, 2019	(15,576)	(46,581)	(87,207)	(13,775)	(178)	(163,317)
Amortization	(2,191)	(7,623)	(15,197)	(1,342)	(116)	(26,469)
Exchange difference	251	1,173	2,245	283	9	3,961
Balance as at December 31, 2020	(17,516)	(53,031)	(100,159)	(14,834)	(285)	(185,825)
Net carrying value as at						
December 31, 2020	12,819	92,580	116,779	798	54	223,030

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 19. Goodwill

19.1 Reconciliation table

	Years ended		
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
	\$	\$	
Balance at beginning	309,605	304,702	
Acquisitions through a business combination	-	10,754	
Exchange difference	(1,234)	(5,851)	
Balance at end	308,371	309,605	

19.2 Goodwill impairment test

The Company performed annual goodwill impairment tests on its CGUs as at December 31, 2021 in accordance with the policies described in Note 2.14.2. The recoverable values of all the CGUs were determined based on value-in-use calculations that used detailed one-year forecasts as well as extrapolations of expected cash flows for the residual useful lives. The recoverable values of all the CGUs exceeded their carrying amounts. Accordingly, no impairment loss was recognized on goodwill for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

The Company has not changed the valuation method used for goodwill impairment testing since the test conducted during the year ended December 31, 2020.

19.3 Goodwill allocation

Goodwill was allocated to the following CGUs:

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Lassonde Pappas and Company, Inc. ("LPC")	241,958	242,989
A. Lassonde Inc. ("ALI")	64,317	64,520
Lassonde Specialties Inc. ("LSI")	2,096	2,096
	308,371	309,605

Management's main assumptions about projected cash flows when determining value in use are as follows:

- The Company bases its growth and profitability assumptions on the budget and the strategic plan approved by management and the Board of Directors and according to the growth projects identified by management. Growth in the Company's operating profit also takes into account the nature of the industry in which it operates as well as market growth projections and maturity. At the end of the five-year projection, the Company evaluates the CGU's terminal value; and
- The discount rate is based on pre-tax rates that reflect the current market assessments, taking the time value of money and the risks specific to the CGU into account. The discount rate used by the Company is based on the weighted average cost of capital calculated using the capital assets pricing model and published data from such sources as the Bank of Canada, the U.S. Federal Reserve System and firms specializing in business valuation information. When combined with management's judgment, this information is used, among other purposes, to establish the equity risk premium, industry premium, size premium and specific risks premium.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

For the CGUs, management's main assumptions are as follows:

	LPC	ALI	LSI
	%	%	%
Discount rate	10.6	11.6	11.4
Projected average growth in cash flows	13.0	1.1	6.4

Note 20. Accounts Payable and Accrued Liabilities

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Trade payables and accrued expenses	173,145	166,213
Trade spending	53,376	47,882
Salaries and accrued vacation payable	41,968	45,799
Other	626	325
	269,115	260,219

Note 21. Long-Term Debt

	Notes	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
		\$	\$
Canadian credit facilities:			
CA revolving credit, floating rate, maturing in April 2026	21.1.1	44,373	49,562
Term credit facility, fixed rate, maturing in January 2024 and April 2026	21.1.1	12,569	20,346
U.S. credit facilities:			
U.S. revolving credit, floating rate, maturing in May 2023	21.1.2	1,388	_
Term loan, floating rate, maturing in May 2022	21.1.2	75,766	100,514
Lease liabilities:			
Leases, maturing from March 2022 to December 2035	21.1.3	41,336	45,064
		175,432	215,486
Current portion of long-term debt		(84,387)	(10,676)
· · · · ·		91,045	204,810

21.1 Other terms and conditions

21.1.1 Canadian credit facilities

The Canadian credit facilities were provided by a syndicate of financial institutions to support the Company's Canadian operations. The facilities comprise a committed revolving operating credit ("CA revolving credit") for an authorized amount of \$225,000,000 and a term credit facility for an initially authorized amount of \$32,515,000.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

CA revolving credit

The CA revolving credit is used to finance current operations and may also be used, under certain conditions, to finance potential acquisitions. The CA revolving credit facility bears interest at Canadian or U.S. prime rate, depending on the currency of the borrowing, plus 0 to 100 basis points for open-end borrowings, and/or bears interest at the bankers' acceptance rate ("CDOR") and/or at the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), plus 115 to 225 basis points, upon use of these types of term borrowings. Interest margins and fee rates for the credit instruments available under the CA revolving credit facility vary based on a prescribed financial ratio. A standby fee that varies according to a prescribed ratio is applied to the unused portion of the CA revolving credit facility. As at December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020, this standby fee was 0.23%.

The CA revolving credit facility provides the Company with the option, subject to the participation of each lender, to raise borrowing capacity by an amount not exceeding \$50,000,000 and to extend, on each annual anniversary date, the expiry date of this facility by one year, under the same terms and conditions.

In October 2021, the Company and syndicate of financial institutions agreed to extend the expiry date to April 2026.

Term credit facility

The term credit facility contains five tranches, three of which matured in October 2020, January 2021 and October 2021. The interest rate of one of the two remaining tranches is renegotiable in July 2024. The principal on the term credit facility is fully repayable according to a monthly amortization schedule ending at the maturity of the various tranches. Furthermore, the Company has the option to repay, without penalty, up to 15% of the balance of the term credit facility on each anniversary date; however, such payments have the effect of changing the maturity dates of the various tranches affected.

In August 2021, the Company renegotiated the interest rate on one of the tranches of the term credit facility, as planned in the agreement. This tranche bears interest at a rate of 3.20% (previously 6.50%) until its maturity.

In December 2021, the Company exercised the reimbursement option and reimbursed an amount of \$2,270,000. This reimbursement shortens the maturity date of the two remaining tranches of the term credit facility.

As at December 31, 2021, the effective interest rates of the two remaining tranches of the term credit facility were 3.21% and 5.81% (between 3.96% and 6.51% for the four remaining tranches as at December 31, 2020).

The credit facilities contain certain conditions and restrictive covenants, including an obligation to comply with certain prescribed financial ratios.

21.1.2 U.S. credit facilities

The U.S. credit facilities were provided by a syndicate of financial institutions to support the Company's U.S. operations. The credit facilities comprise a committed revolving operating credit ("U.S. revolving credit") for an authorized amount of US\$100,000,000 and a term loan for an initially authorized amount of US\$146,000,000.

In June 2021, the U.S. credit facilities were amended to increase the authorized amount of the U.S. revolving credit from US\$75,000,000 to US\$100,000,000 and to extend its expiry date by one year to May 2023.

The credit facilities bear interest at base rate plus 0.50% to 1.25% and/or at LIBOR plus 1.50% to 2.25%. Interest margins vary based on a prescribed financial ratio.

U.S. revolving credit

A standby fee, which varies according to a prescribed ratio, is applied to the unused portion of the U.S. revolving credit. As at December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020, this standby fee was 0.25%.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Term loan

The Company must annually repay, in four equal quarterly instalments, 7.50% of the principal amount of the term loan. The Company may make penalty-free prepayments at any time.

As at December 31, 2021, the effective interest rate of the term credit facility was 2.58% (2.91% as at December 31, 2020).

The credit facilities contain certain conditions and restrictive covenants, including an obligation to maintain certain prescribed financial ratios.

21.1.3 Leases

The Company is party to lease agreements for the leasing of administrative offices, production and storage facilities, production and distribution equipment, automotive equipment, computer equipment and office equipment.

The minimum leasing periods expire at various dates between March 2022 and December 2035. Certain leases include one or more renewal options. When measuring lease liabilities, the Company has included some of these renewal options, reflecting the economic benefit of exercising them. The maximum leasing periods extend until October 2044. Some of these leases have indefinite lives; they are renewed automatically until one of the parties terminates the lease.

Some of the leases also include the additional rent payments that are tied to the operating expenses of the leased properties and that are not included in the lease liability and presented in commitments.

21.2 Security

Canadian credit facilities	Recourse to significant Canadian subsidiaries of the Company (including ALI and LSI)
U.S. credit facilities	Entirety of the assets of LPC and its subsidiaries

21.3 Financial ratios

The Company was in compliance with all of its financial ratios as at December 31, 2021 and 2020.

21.4 Assets pledged as collateral to certain lenders

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Financial assets	68,544	73,708
Inventories	138,361	135,298
Property, plant and equipment	142,606	144,323
Intangible assets and goodwill	468,989	492,886
Other assets	10,620	10,682
	829,120	856,897

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

21.5 Principal payments

	Revolving credit, term credit and term loan	Lease li	abilities	Total principal
	Principal	Principal	Interest	payments
	\$	\$	\$	\$
2022	79,720	4,978	1,715	84,698
2023	5,516	4,791	1,493	10,307
2024	2,050	4,342	1,282	6,392
2025	2,100	4,390	1,086	6,490
2026	45,033	3,992	896	49,025
2027 and thereafter	_	18,843	2,767	18,843
	134,419	41,336	9,239	175,755

Note 22. Long-Term Incentive Plan

During the year ended December 31, 2020, the Company established a long-term incentive plan for executives. This plan provides awards of restricted share units ("RSU") and share appreciation rights ("SAR"), the values of which are linked to the performance of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares.

A compensation expense of \$891,000 was recognized during the year ended December 31, 2021 (\$72,000 in 2020) related to the long-term incentive plan. This expense was calculated with an expected attrition rate of 2.82% over the vesting period of the RSUs and SARs. It also includes changes in the fair value of total return swaps on the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares that are not subject to hedge accounting.

22.1 Restricted share units

The RSUs vest on the third anniversary of the grant date, subject to continuous service. Each RSU, upon vesting, entitles the participant to receive a cash amount (net of applicable withholding tax) equal to the volume-weighted average trading price of a Class A subordinate voting share of the Company over the last five trading days ("determined fair market value") on that date. Dividend equivalents credited to the participant are deemed to be reinvested in additional RSUs on an annual basis.

At each reporting date, the fair value of RSUs on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position is equal to the determined fair market value of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares on that date.

The following table presents the change in outstanding RSUs:

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	(in units)	(in units)
Outstanding at beginning	848.3	_
Granted	4,755.5	848.3
Dividend equivalents	104.1	_
Outstanding at end	5,707.9	848.3

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, no RSUs were vested by the participants.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

22.2 Share appreciation rights

The SARs vest progressively in three equal instalments on each of the first, second and third anniversaries of the grant date, subject to continuous service. SARs can be exercised as of the fifth anniversary of the grant date and they expire eight years after the grant date or on the participant's 65th birthday, whichever comes first. Each SAR, upon vesting, entitles the participant to receive a cash amount (net of applicable withholding tax) equal to the amount by which the determined fair market value of a Class A subordinate voting share of the Company exceeds the exercise price of the SAR. The exercise price of the SAR is equal to the determined fair market value of a Class A subordinate voting share at the grant date of the SAR.

At each reporting date, the fair value of SARs on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position is determined using the binomial valuation model and is calculated using the present value of estimated projected cash flows. Assumptions are based on market conditions prevailing on the reporting date for the risk-free interest rate and for the closing price of the Class A subordinate voting shares registered on the Toronto Stock Exchange. Assumptions are also based on the assessment of the Company's management of the expected dividend rate, expected volatility and expected attrition rate.

The following table presents the change in outstanding SARs:

	Years	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
	(in units)	(in units)	
Outstanding at beginning	4,251.2	-	
Granted	10,682.3	4,251.2	
Outstanding at end	14,933.5	4,251.2	

As at December 31, 2021, a total of 1,568.5 SARs were vested by the participants (none as at December 31, 2020).

At the grant date, the weighted average fair value of granted SARs and the weighted average assumptions used to value them are as follows:

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
Weighted average fair value of granted SARs during the year	\$33.47	\$36.55
Assumptions:		
Expected dividend yield	1.50%	1.50%
Expected volatility ⁱ⁾	21.00%	21.00%
Risk-free interest rate	1.00%	1.00%

ⁱ⁾ Expected volatility is based on historical volatility of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares for a period equivalent to the expected term of the SARs.

Note 23. Other Long-Term Liabilities

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Employee benefits ⁱ⁾	_	1,234
	-	1,234

ⁱ⁾ Under the *CARES Act*, U.S. subsidiaries of the Company benefitted from a payment deferral for certain employee benefits until December 31, 2022.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 24. Shareholders' Equity

24.1 Authorized share capital

An unlimited number of first and second rank preferred shares, non-voting, issuable in one or several series, the attributes of which are determined by the directors before their issuance. First preferred shares rank prior to second preferred shares with respect to the payment of dividends and reimbursement of capital, without par value.

An unlimited number of Class A subordinate voting shares, 1 vote per share, without par value

An unlimited number of Class B multiple voting shares, 10 votes per share, without par value

24.2 Share capital issued and paid

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Class A shares	42,150	42,157
Class B shares	5,986	5,986
	48,136	48,143

24.3 Number of shares outstanding

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	(in units)	(in units)
Class A shares	3,180,400	3,180,900
Class B shares	3,752,620	3,752,620
	6,933,020	6,933,520

24.4 Dividend per share

During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company declared and paid a cumulative dividend of \$3.29 per share (\$2.545 per share during the year ended December 31, 2020) to the holders of Class A and B shares.

On February 16, 2022, the Company declared a dividend of \$0.88 per share to the holders of Class A and B shares registered on February 28, 2022. The dividend totalling \$6,101,000 was payable on March 15, 2022.

24.5 Share repurchase

The Company has re-established its share repurchase program, through the Toronto Stock Exchange in accordance with its policies and regulations. Consequently, the Company may repurchase in cash, by way of a normal course issuer bid, between December 23, 2021 and December 22, 2022, up to 80,000 of its Class A subordinate voting shares. The purchases are made at market prices, without exceeding the price limit set by the Company's management.

During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company repurchased for cancellation 500 Class A subordinate voting shares at an average price of \$152.00 per share for a cash consideration of \$76,000, of which \$7,000 was applied against capital stock and \$69,000 against retained earnings.

Since the end of fiscal 2021 and until March 23, 2022, the Company repurchased 20,300 Class A subordinate voting shares for a cash consideration of \$3,036,000.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

24.6 Stock option plan

The Company established a stock option plan pursuant to which it may grant stock options for Class A subordinate voting shares to its employees. The exercise price of each stock option is equal to the closing price of the Company's shares on the day preceding the grant date.

These stock options generally vest at an annual rate of 20% and expire five to six years after the grant date. As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, there were 150,000 stock options for Class A subordinate voting shares available under the stock option plan, but none had been granted.

24.7 Earnings per share

For the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, there were no dilutive items.

24.8 Non-controlling interest

3346625 Canada Inc. owns 10.0% of the share capital of Pappas Lassonde Holdings, Inc.

The following tables present certain consolidated financial information of the subsidiary subject to a non-controlling interest:

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Sales	935,062	1,062,601
Profit	9,410	40,584
Profit attributable to the non-controlling interest	941	4,058
Comprehensive income	10,396	28,110
Comprehensive income attributable to the non-controlling interest	1,040	2,811

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Assets		
Current	218,334	227,133
Long-term	626,583	655,165
Liabilities		
Current	184,134	125,417
Long-term	88,783	194,840
Shareholders' equity ⁱ⁾	572,000	562,041
Shareholders' equity attributable to the non-controlling interest	57,092	56,096

ⁱ⁾ Dividends totalling \$7,712,000 (US\$6,000,000) were paid during the year ended December 31, 2020 by the subsidiary subject to a non-controlling interest. Of this amount, \$771,000 (US\$600,000) was paid to the non-controlling interest.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 25. Accumulated Other Reserves

	Hedging reserve	Foreign currency translation reserve	Total
	\$	\$	\$
Balance as at December 31, 2020	(5,406)	56,728	51,322
Other comprehensive income (loss)	1,033	(1,956)	(923)
Transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets	5,361	-	5,361
Balance as at December 31, 2021	988	54,772	55,760
Balance as at December 31, 2019	(3,613)	68,575	64,962
Other comprehensive income (loss)	(111)	(11,847)	(11,958)
Transfer of cash flow hedge (gains) losses to non-financial assets	(1,682)	_	(1,682)
Balance as at December 31, 2020	(5,406)	56,728	51,322

Note 26. Additional Cash Flow Information

26.1 Change in non-cash operating working capital items

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Accounts receivable	(6,904)	(3,194)
Inventories	(49,655)	26,547
Other current assets	(826)	(21)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	7,485	27,409
Other current liabilities	1,265	456
	(48,635)	51,197

26.2 Cash and cash equivalents

In the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows, cash and cash equivalents include the following items:

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Cash	299	6,666
Cash equivalents ⁱ⁾	6	137
Bank overdraft	(5,028)	_
	(4,723)	6,803

ⁱ⁾ Cash equivalents consist of a cash guarantee deposited with the issuer of certain derivative instruments to cover their fair value when in a liability position.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

26.3 Non-cash transactions

The following table presents the transactions that had no cash impact on financing and investing activities:

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Unpaid acquisitions of property, plant and equipment at the beginning of the year	5,023	4,604
Unpaid acquisitions of property, plant and equipment at the end of the year	3,424	5,023
Investment and innovation tax credits recognized as a reduction to property, plant and equipment		
acquisitions, net of credits received	(1,806)	120
Unpaid acquisitions of intangible assets at the beginning of the year	318	_
Unpaid acquisitions of intangible assets at the end of the year	379	318
Depreciation of a right-of-use asset incorporated into the cost of an intangible asset	15	15
Net increase in lease liabilities	2,025	2,835
Net increase in right-of-use assets	1,969	2,984
Conversion of the convertible debenture receivable from Diamond into shares and warrants	1,197	_

26.4 Change in liabilities and assets arising from financing activities

	Long-term debt ⁱ⁾	Transaction costs ⁱⁱ⁾
	\$	\$
Balance as at December 31, 2020	215,486	958
Changes arising from financing activities:		
Change in revolving operating credit, net of transaction costs	(3,590)	303
Repayment of long-term debt	(38,101)	_
Changes from non-cash transactions:		
Amortization of transaction costs directly attributable to arranging financing	1,032	(331)
Net increase in lease liabilities	1,969	-
Exchange difference	(1,364)	4
Balance as at December 31, 2021	175,432	934
Balance as at December 31, 2019	265,119	1,098
Changes arising from financing activities:		
Change in revolving operating credit, net of transaction costs	(1,976)	202
Increase in long-term debt, net of transaction costs	(195)	_
Repayment of long-term debt	(71,814)	_
Changes from non-cash transactions:		
Amortization of transaction costs directly attributable to arranging financing	2,004	(343)
Net increase in lease liabilities	2,835	· · ·
Net increase in lease liabilities through a business combination	23,031	_
Exchange difference	(3,518)	1
Balance as at December 31, 2020	215,486	958

i) Includes the current portion of long-term debt.

ii) Transaction costs directly attributable to arranging a revolving operating credit facility.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

26.5 Cash outlfows related to leases

During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company disbursed an amount of \$15,418,000 in relation to leases, including an amount of \$5,590,000 that is included in the repayment of long-term debt and an amount of \$1,886,000 that is included in interest paid (\$12,996,000, \$5,682,000 and \$2,175,000, respectively, as at December 31, 2020).

Note 27. Post-Employment Benefits

The post-employment benefits include the following items:

Years ended		
Notes	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
27.2	22,990	9,402
	22,990	9,402
27.1	140	25
27.2	273	2,225
	413	2,250
	27.2 27.1	Notes Dec. 31, 2021 \$ 27.2 22,990 22,990 27.1 140 27.2 273

27.1 Defined contribution plans

Defined contribution plans include the pension plans offered by the Company and state plans, namely, pension plans established by governments. The Company's defined contribution pension plans, except for the defined contribution supplemental executive retirement plan ("DC SERP"), are contributory plans whereby the Company makes a contribution that varies with the rules specific to each plan.

27.1.1 Defined contribution plans administered by third parties

The assets of the defined contribution plans offered by the Company are held by trustees on behalf of the employees. The contributions paid by the Company to the pension fund become the immediate property of the employees. The assets of the state plans are under the responsibility of the government.

No liability is recorded in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position for these defined contribution plans.

27.1.2 Defined contribution plans administered by the Company

The DC SERP is a non-contributory plan under which the Company grants additional contributions to certain executives of the Company. The contributions are credited to an unfunded notional account and presented as a liability in the Company's Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. Investment income is credited to the notional account at a rate equal to the rate of return of a balanced fund that takes into account the member's age. The contributions and the investment income of this plan vest after one year of service.

The pension cost of these defined contribution plans is as follows:

	Years	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
	\$	\$	
Plans offered by the Company	8,211	7,762	
State plans ⁱ⁾	11,426	10,655	
	19,637	18,417	

ⁱ⁾ Includes the Quebec Pension Plan, the Canada Pension Plan and U.S. Social Security.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

27.2 Defined benefit plans

27.2.1 Description of the plans

The Company maintains three defined benefit pension plans, including the defined benefit supplemental executive retirement plan ("DB SERP").

The DB SERP is a defined benefit plan that provides for an annual annuity payment based on a percentage of the final salary of the executive multiplied by the vested credited years of service with the Company less the deemed annuity of the basic defined contribution plan. Final salary is equal to the average annual salary of the last three years preceding retirement and includes the average of the three highest bonuses paid in the last five years preceding retirement. During retirement, the annuity payable under the plan will be indexed annually based on 50% of the increase in the consumer price index. This annual indexing is subject to a maximum of 3.00%. Upon a plan member's retirement, the plan guarantees payment of an annuity for a minimum of 120 months.

The two other defined benefit pension plans provide retirement benefits that are calculated based on years of service and a pay rate that varies according to the terms of each of the plans. For one of the two plans, retirement benefits are partially indexed.

All defined benefit plans are closed to new members since 2020.

27.2.2 Governance of the DB SERP

The DB SERP is administered by the Company under the supervision of the compensation committee. Management establishes the actuarial assumptions to be used in calculating the present value of the plan obligation, defines the investment strategy for plan assets and ensures that the investment managers' activities are in line with their mandates.

The plan assets are held by the trustee and invested by the investment managers in accordance with the investment policy approved by the Company's management. Management's responsibility is to oversee asset management to ensure the payment of benefits and minimize the Company's required pension fund contributions.

The DB SERP must also comply with the *Income Tax Act*, which requires that 50% of the plan contributions and 50% of the income generated by the plan assets be remitted to the Canada Revenue Agency ("CRA"), which holds the amounts received in a refundable tax account on which the plan cannot earn a return. Amounts held in this account are refunded to the plan when pension benefits are paid to the plan members.

Each year, the Company receives an actuarial valuation of the DB SERP as at September 30 to determine its funding. If necessary, the Company must fund the DB SERP's total net defined benefit liability. The funding thus established is payable in two equal instalments, in December of the year of the actuarial valuation and in January of the following year.

27.2.3 Exposure to actuarial risk

The Company is exposed to the following actuarial risks:

Investment risk

The investment strategy of the plans is to diversify the nature of the returns on assets. Given the long-term nature of the defined benefit obligation, a portion of the assets have been invested in equity securities to maximize return. Since equity securities are inherently volatile and risky, the Company sets investment goals, both in terms of asset mix percentage and target return, which it monitors monthly and adjusts as needed. In addition, a portion of the DB SERP assets is held by the CRA; these investments with the CRA are fully guaranteed, but carry no interest.

Interest rate risk

A decrease in the interest rate on fixed-rate bonds, which would reduce the discount rate used, would increase the present value of the defined benefit obligation. However, this increase would be partly offset by an increase in the value of plan investments in debt securities.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Inflation, salary and longevity risk

The present value of the defined benefit obligation is calculated using management's best estimate of the following actuarial assumptions for each identified risk:

Risk	Assumption	Change in assumption	Potential impact i)
Salary	Expected rate of compensation increase of plan members	Increase in the expected rate of compensation increase of plan members	Increase
Inflation	Indexation rate of pensions paid to retired plan members	Increase in the indexation rate of pensions paid, up to the annual ceiling of 3.0%	Increase
Longevity	Member mortality rates	Increase in the life expectancy of plan members	Increase

i) Potential impact on the defined benefit obligation.

27.2.4 Change in the present value of the defined benefit obligation

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Balance at beginning	85,918	73,458
Total current service cost	4,717	5,070
Past service cost	-	1
Interest cost	2,249	2,580
Benefits paid	(3,243)	(2,961)
Actuarial gains and losses arising from:		
Experience adjustments	(808)	(1,087)
Changes in financial assumptions	(6,042)	8,912
Exchange difference	(9)	(55)
Balance at end	82,782	85,918

As at December 31, 2021, the weighted average duration of the defined benefit obligation was 13.7 years (14.6 years as at December 31, 2020).

27.2.5 Change in the fair value of plan assets

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Balance at beginning	93,095	79,983
Employer contributions	6,631	15,742
Contributions from plan members	-	1
Benefits paid	(3,243)	(2,961)
Administrative expenses	(25)	(17)
Interest income	2,501	2,936
Return on defined benefit plan assets, except amounts included in interest income	6,540	(2,589)
Balance at end	105,499	93,095

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

27.2.6 Net defined benefit asset (liability)

	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Net defined benefit asset at beginning	7,177	6,525
Employer contributions	6,631	15,742
Benefit cost recognized in profit or loss	(4,490)	(4,731)
Benefit cost recognized in other comprehensive income	13,390	(10,414)
Exchange difference	9	55
Net defined benefit asset at end	22,717	7,177

27.2.7 Benefit cost

The benefit cost was as follows:

	Years	Years ended	
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020	
	\$	\$	
Benefit cost recognized in profit or loss ⁱ⁾			
Current service cost, net of contributions from plan members	4,717	5,070	
Net interest	(252)	(356)	
Administrative expenses	25	17	
	4,490	4,731	
Benefit cost recognized in other comprehensive income			
Actuarial gains and losses	(6,850)	7,825	
Return on defined benefit plan assets, except amounts included in interest income	(6,540)	2,589	
	(13,390)	10,414	
	(8,900)	15,145	

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

27.2.8 Composition of pension plan assets

The following table presents the components of the pension plan assets at fair value:

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Assets quoted in an active market		
Fixed income	8,820	10,277
Shares ⁱ⁾	44,662	37,228
Cash and treasury bills	1,417	916
	54,899	48,421
Assets not quoted in an active market		
Alternative investments	4,800	4,949
Deposits in trust ⁱⁱ⁾	45,800	39,725
	50,600	44,674
	105,499	93,095

ⁱ⁾ There were no Lassonde Industries Inc. securities held as assets in the Company's pension plans.

ii) Deposits in trust prescribed by the CRA for funded supplemental employee retirement plans are non-interest-bearing.

27.2.9 Expected contributions

During 2022, the Company expects to contribute approximately \$63,000 to its defined benefit pension plans.

27.2.10 Actuarial assumptions

The key actuarial assumptions used by the Company to measure its defined benefit obligations are as follows:

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
Defined benefit obligations		
Discount rate	3.1%	2.5%
Expected rate of compensation increase	5.0%	5.0%
Indexation rate of pensions paid	1.0%	1.0%
Mortality table	CPM 2014 ⁱ⁾	CPM 2014 ⁱ⁾ and
		RP 2014 Top ⁱⁱ⁾
Benefit costs		
Discount rate	2.5%	3.3%
Expected rate of compensation increase	5.0%	5.0%
Indexation rate of pensions paid	1.0%	1.0%
Mortality table	CPM 2014 ⁱ⁾ and	CPM 2014 ⁱ⁾ and
	RP 2014 Top ⁱⁱ⁾	RP 2014 Top ⁱⁱ⁾

ⁱ⁾ Private sector table with improved mortality according to the CPM B scale.

ii) Table with improved mortality according to the MP 2014 scale.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

27.2.11 Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analyses of the defined benefit obligation were calculated based on reasonably possible changes to each key actuarial assumption without considering simultaneous changes to several key actuarial assumptions. A change in one actuarial assumption could trigger a change in another actuarial assumption, which could amplify or mitigate the impact of the change in these assumptions on the present value of the defined benefit obligation. The sensitivity analyses were prepared in accordance with the Company's accounting policies described in Note 2.17. The actual results of items subject to assumptions may differ.

Assumption		As at Decem	nber 31, 2021
	Change in assumption	Impact ⁱ⁾ of increase in assumption	Impact ⁱ⁾ of decrease in assumption
		\$	\$
Discount rate	0.50%	(5,148)	5,715
Expected rate of compensation increase	0.50%	553	(536)
Indexation rate of pensions paid Mortality table:	0.25%	885	(844)
Life expectancy of members	1 year	2,589	(2,459)

i) Impact on the defined benefit obligation.

27.2.12 Measurement date

The DB SERP is subject to a full actuarial valuation each year. The most recent full actuarial valuation for pension plan funding purposes was conducted as at September 30, 2021. The other two plans are subject to full actuarial valuations every three years. The most recent full actuarial valuations for pension plan funding purposes were conducted as at December 31, 2020 and as at January 1, 2021.

Note 28. Managing Financial Risk Arising From Financial Instruments

In the normal course of business, the Company is exposed to a range of financial risks arising from financial instruments: credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk (including interest rate risk, foreign exchange risk and price risk). The Company's overall financial risk management program aims to minimize the negative effects of these risks on its profit or loss. The Company uses derivative instruments to hedge certain risks.

Risk management is conducted by the corporate treasury department and Management Committee in compliance with policies approved by the Board of Directors. They identify, assess and hedge the financial risks in close cooperation with the business units. The Board of Directors provides the guidelines for the overall risk management of specific risks, namely, credit risk, interest rate risk, foreign exchange risk, price risk, the use of derivative instruments and investments of excess cash.

The following analysis provides a measure of the Company's financial risks arising from financial instruments as at the reporting date, i.e., December 31, 2021 and 2020.

28.1 Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of a counterparty failing to meet its commitments. The Company's credit risk comes mainly from cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable and derivative instrument assets. As at December 31, 2021, cash and cash equivalents and derivative instrument assets were held in reputable financial institutions, and management deemed the risk of loss to be negligible. The credit risk of accounts receivable is the potential inability of clients to meet their obligations. Accounts receivable amounts are presented on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position net of the allowance for doubtful accounts, which is estimated by the Company's management based on past experience and its assessment of current economic conditions. The Company may also be exposed to credit risk when it has significant discounts receivable from certain suppliers.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

The three largest clients accounted for 40.8% of the trade accounts receivable balance as at December 31, 2021 (39.5% as at December 31, 2020) and for 37.0% of the Company's sales for the year ended December 31, 2021 (31.7% of sales for the year ended December 31, 2020). Each of these three clients accounted for more than 10% of the Company's sales for the year ended December 31, 2021, i.e., for 13.3%, 12.8% and 10.9%, respectively (two of these clients accounted for more than 10% of the Company's sales for the year ended December 31, 2021, i.e., for 13.3%, 12.8% and 10.9%, respectively (two of these clients accounted for more than 10% of the Company's sales for the year ended December 31, 2020, i.e., for 11.8% and 10.2%, respectively).

The Company regularly examines and reviews the financial position of existing clients and applies rigorous procedures to assess the creditworthiness of new clients. It sets specific credit limits per client and regularly reviews those limits. The Company manages credit risk as follows:

- Credit limits are established and examined by internal and external credit specialists based on information collected from relevant sources of information and on the Company's experience with its clients;
- The Company's Canadian subsidiaries take out credit insurance on the majority of their sales made outside Canada;
- The Company's U.S. subsidiaries take out credit insurance on the majority of their sales; and
- The terms of credit may vary depending on the client's credit risk.

As at December 31, 2021, 94.0% of trade accounts receivable were aged less than 61 days (94.3% as at December 31, 2020). The tables below show the Company's trade accounts receivable aging net of the allowance for doubtful accounts:

	As at December 31, 2021							
	More than							
	0 to 30 days	31 to 60 days	61 to 90 days	90 days	Total			
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$			
Trade accounts receivable								
Within the term	129,095	6,300	-	-	135,395			
Past due	-	1,072	2,389	6,387	9,848			
	129,095	7,372	2,389	6,387	145,243			

	As at December 31, 2020						
	0 to 30 days	31 to 60 days	61 to 90 days	Total			
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$		
Trade accounts receivable							
Within the term	124,753	5,541	_	_	130,294		
Past due	-	1,344	2,705	5,279	9,328		
	124,753	6,885	2,705	5,279	139,622		

The Company considers trade accounts receivable to be past due when they exceed 45 to 60 days, depending on the credit conditions applicable to the client. The Company assesses expected credit losses at each reporting period. Non-compliance with payment deadlines and financial difficulties are the main factors considered when identifying high-risk receivables. The Company recognizes an allowance for doubtful accounts or writes off the trade account receivable when management believes that the expected recoverable amount is lower than the actual amount of the trade account receivable. As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, the allowance for doubtful accounts was insignificant.

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company's maximum exposure to credit risk corresponds to the carrying amount of the cash and cash equivalents, the accounts receivable and, if applicable, the positive fair value of the derivative instruments presented on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

28.2 Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk refers to the possibility of the Company not being able to meet its financial obligations when they become due. The Company has contractual obligations, fiscal obligations as well as financial liabilities and derivative instrument liabilities and is therefore exposed to liquidity risk. Such risk can result, for example, from a market disruption or a lack of liquidity.

The Company manages this risk by maintaining detailed financial forecasts as well as long-term operating and strategic plans. Managing consolidated liquidity requires constant monitoring of projected cash inflows and outflows using forecasts of the Company's consolidated financial position to ensure an adequate and effective use of cash resources. Liquidity adequacy is established by geographic segment based on historical volatility and seasonal requirements as well as on planned investments and the long-term debt maturity profile. Implementations of new credit facilities and borrowing agreements and issuances or repurchases of shares are handled by the corporate treasury department. Day-to-day management is conducted within geographic segments.

As at December 31, 2021, the Company had authorized revolving credit facilities for which the available amount may not exceed, respectively, \$225,000,000 and US\$100,000,000 to ensure that sufficient funds are available to meet its financial requirements. The terms and conditions related to these revolving credit facilities are described in Note 21.

The following tables present a maturity analysis, up to the contractual due dates, of the Company's financial liabilities according to projected contractual cash flows. The cash flows from derivative instruments, presented as derivative instrument assets or liabilities, are included because the Company manages its derivative contracts based on gross amounts. The amounts correspond to the undiscounted contractual cash flows. All contractual amounts denominated in foreign currencies are converted into Canadian dollars using the exchange rate in effect on the reporting date, unless otherwise indicated.

			As at Decemb	er 31, 2021			
	Contractual cash flows						
	Carrying value		13 to 36 months	37 to 60 months	Thereafter	Total	
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Non-derivative financial liabilities							
Bank overdraft	5,028	5,028	_	-	-	5,028	
Accounts payable and accrued							
liabilities	269,115	269,115	_	-	-	269,115	
Long-term debt ⁱ⁾	175,432	84,698	16,699	55,515	18,843	175,755	
Interest payments ⁱⁱ⁾	_	3,550	4,811	3,041	2,767	14,169	
	449,575	362,391	21,510	58,556	21,610	464,067	
Derivative instrument (assets) liabilit	es						
Interest rate swaps	223	251	(28)	-	_	223	
Foreign exchange forward contracts ⁱⁱ	ⁱ⁾ (617)		()				
Cash outflows	()	157,061	_	_	_	157,061	
Cash inflows		(157,895)	_	_	_	(157,895)	
Frozen concentrated orange						(, ,	
juice futures	(189)	(189)	_	-	-	(189)	
Total return swaps	15	_	15	-	-	15	
	(568)	(772)	(13)	_	_	(785)	
	449,007	361,619	21,497	58,556	21,610	463,282	

ⁱ⁾ Contractual cash flows do not include transaction costs recognized as a reduction to long-term debt.

ⁱⁱ⁾ Payments of contractual interest. When future interest cash flows are not fixed, they are calculated using interest rates prevailing at the end of the reporting period.

iii) The contractual cash inflows are converted into Canadian dollars using the exchange rates in effect on the reporting date, whereas the cash outflows are those set by contract.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

			As at Decemb	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	_		Contractual	cash flows		
	Carrying value	0 to 12 months	13 to 36 months	37 to 60 months	Thereafter	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Non-derivative financial liabilities						
Accounts payable and accrued						
liabilities	260,219	260,219	_	_	-	260,219
Long-term debt ⁱ⁾	215,486	11,060	138,825	62,377	24,971	237,233
Interest payments ⁱⁱ⁾	_	6,483	5,254	1,895	56	13,688
	475,705	277,762	144,079	64,272	25,027	511,140
Derivative instrument (assets) liabilit	ies					
Interest rate swaps	3,002	_	3,002	_	-	3,002
Foreign exchange forward contracts ii	ⁱ⁾ 6,303					
Cash outflows		196,974	_	_	_	196,974
Cash inflows		(190,519)	_	_	_	(190,519)
Frozen concentrated orange						
juice futures	(249)	(249)	_	_	_	(249)
Total return swap	12	-	12	_	-	12
	9,068	6,206	3,014	_	_	9,220
	484,773	283,968	147,093	64,272	25,027	520,360

ⁱ⁾ Contractual cash flows do not include transaction costs recognized as a reduction to long-term debt.

ii) Payments of contractual interest. When future interest cash flows are not fixed, they are calculated using interest rates prevailing at the end of the reporting period.

ⁱⁱⁱ⁾ The contractual cash inflows are converted into Canadian dollars using the exchange rates in effect on the reporting date, whereas the cash outflows are those set by contract.

28.3 Market risk

Market risk is the Company's exposure to increases or decreases in financial instrument values caused by fluctuations in market prices, whether due to factors specific to the financial instruments or their issuer, or by factors affecting all financial instruments of that category that are traded on the market. The Company is primarily exposed to interest rate risk, foreign exchange risk and price risk.

28.3.1 Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the Company's exposure to increases or decreases in financial instrument values caused by fluctuations in interest rates. The Company is exposed to cash flow risk due to the interest rate fluctuations in its floating-rate interest-bearing financial obligations and is exposed to fair value risk from its fixed-rate financial obligations.

In addition, upon the refinancing of a debt instrument, depending on the availability of funds in the market and lender perception of the Company's risk, the margin that is added to the reference rate, such as CDOR, LIBOR, or prime rates, could vary and thereby directly influence the interest rate payable by the Company.

The Company strives to maintain an appropriate combination of fixed-rate and floating-rate financial obligations in order to reduce the impact of interest rate fluctuations. To do so, and to synthetically adjust the exposure to interest rates, it uses derivative instruments in the form of interest rate swaps.

With respect to its floating-rate financial obligations, a negative impact on cash flows would occur if there were an increase in the reference rates while the impact would be positive in relation to its interest rate swaps. A decrease in these same rates would have an opposite impact of similar magnitude.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Term financing is used mainly in relation to the Company's long-term obligations stemming from acquisitions of long-term assets and business combinations. The revolving credit facilities are mainly used to finance the Company's working capital and essentially fluctuate according to seasonal factors specific to the Company. The Company may also use revolving credit facilities in addition to term financing for business combinations when it deems that it will be able to repay the revolving credit in the medium term.

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company had interest rate swap agreements to cover the impact of future fluctuations in LIBOR interest rates, applicable to the term loan and to the CA revolving credit, on the Company's cash flows. These swaps are designated in a hedging relationship.

The following tables present a summary of the Company's interest rate swaps:

	As at December 31, 2021			
-	Maturity	Fixed / floating rate	Notional amount	Fair value
				\$
Interest rate swap – Fixed-rate payer	March 2022	2.8675% / 3-month LIBOR	US\$15,000,000 ⁱ⁾	(125)
Interest rate swap – Fixed-rate payer	March 2022	2.8695% / 3-month LIBOR	US\$15,000,000 ⁱ⁾	(126)
Interest rate swap – Fixed-rate payer	March 2023	0.5760% / 3-month LIBOR	US\$35,000,000	28

ⁱ⁾ The notional amount of the interest rate swap reflects a decrease of US\$45,000,000 compared to the initial notional amount, as planned in the agreement.

	As at December 31, 2020			
_	Maturity	Fixed / floating rate	Notional amount	Fair value
				\$
Interest rate swap – Fixed-rate payer	March 2022	2.8675% / 3-month LIBOR	US\$40,000,000 ⁱ⁾	(1,326)
Interest rate swap – Fixed-rate payer	March 2022	2.8695% / 3-month LIBOR	US\$40,000,000 ⁱ⁾	(1,327)
Interest rate swap – Fixed-rate payer	March 2023	0.5760% / 3-month LIBOR	US\$35,000,000	(349)

ⁱ⁾ The notional amount of the interest rate swap reflects a decrease of US\$20,000,000 compared to the initial notional amount, as planned in the agreement, and will gradually decrease to reach US\$15,000,000 at maturity.

Sensitivity analysis for interest rate risk

According to the balances of the Company's floating-rate loans and interest rate swaps as at December 31, 2021, all other factors being equal, a 1% increase in the interest rate would have had an unfavourable impact of \$616,000 on profit or loss and a favourable impact of \$495,000 on other comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2021. A 1% decrease in the interest rate would have had an impact of a similar magnitude but in the opposite direction on the Company's profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

28.3.2 Foreign exchange risk

Foreign exchange risk is the Company's exposure, caused by exchange rate fluctuations, to decreases or increases in:

- The value of its financial instruments, mainly cash and cash equivalents, other working capital items, long-term debt and intercompany balances denominated in foreign currencies;
- Net investments in its foreign operations, as they use the U.S. dollar as their functional currency; and
- The value of transactions denominated in foreign currencies by entities that have the Canadian dollar as their functional currency:
 - The purchases of raw materials, supplies and equipment denominated in foreign currencies made by Canadian entities; and
 - Sales made by Canadian entities concluded in foreign currencies.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Foreign exchange risk is managed in accordance with the Company's foreign exchange risk management policy. The objective of this policy is to mitigate the impact of foreign exchange rate fluctuations on the Company's profit or loss, on certain foreign currency purchases of capital assets, and on certain debts denominated in foreign currencies. Under this policy, the Company must identify, by geographic segment, any potential foreign exchange risk arising from its operations. The policy also prohibits speculative foreign exchange transactions.

To mitigate foreign exchange risk, the Company employs various strategies in the course of its activities, including the use of derivative instruments and natural hedge management techniques. A corporate treasury department carries out the strategy used to hedge this risk.

The following table presents a summary of financial instruments denominated in currencies other than the functional currencies of the entities:

	As at Dec. 31, 2021	As at Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Financial assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	2,153	1,558
Accounts receivable	16,221	18,055
Financial liabilities		
Bank overdraft	(1,315)	(4)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	51,447	37,349
Long-term debt	44,373	44,562

The following tables presents a summary of the Company's foreign exchange forward contracts:

Total contractual amount	Total net fair value
	•
	\$
	2890 US\$117,000,000 €6,645,000

	As at December 31, 2020				
	Maturity	Rate	Total contractual amount	Total net fair value	
		in C\$		\$	
Forward contracts – US\$ purchase	1 to 12 months	1.2714 to 1.3952	US\$165,350,000	(7,148)	
Forward contracts – US\$ sale	1 to 7 months	1.3126 to 1.3146	US\$21,175,000	820	
Forward contracts – € purchase	1 to 12 months	1.5620	€4,456,000	25	

Foreign exchange forward contracts are contracts whereby the Company is committed to purchasing or selling foreign currencies at predetermined rates. Foreign exchange forward contracts, when designated for this purpose, are hedged.

Sensitivity analysis for foreign exchange risk

According to the balances as at December 31, 2021 of the Company's financial instruments denominated in foreign currencies, excluding the balances of foreign operations, and according to foreign exchange forward contracts on that date, all other factors being equal, a reasonably possible \$0.05 per unit increase in foreign currency exchange rates would have had a favourable impact of \$2,927,000 on other comprehensive income. A reasonably possible \$0.05 per unit decrease in foreign currency exchange rates would have had an impact of a similar magnitude but in the opposite direction on profit or loss and on other comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2021.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

28.3.3 Price risk

Raw material price risk

To mitigate the effects of certain raw material price fluctuations, the Company occasionally contracts derivative instruments.

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company owned frozen concentrated orange juice futures. These futures are subject to hedge accounting.

The following tables present a summary of the Company's frozen concentrated orange juice futures:

		As at December 31, 2021			
	Maturity	Fixed price	Total quantity	Total net fair value	
		in US\$ / Ibs sol.		\$	
Futures	3 and 5 months	1.2650 to 1.4150	1,830,000 lbs sol.	189	
		As at December	31, 2020		
	Maturity	Fixed price	Total quantity	Total net fair value	
		in US\$ / lbs sol.		\$	
Futures	3 and 5 months	1.1490 to 1.2680	3.600.000 lbs sol.	249	

Sensitivity analysis for raw material price risk

All other factors being equal, a 10% increase in the price of frozen concentrated orange juice would have had a favourable impact of \$323,000 on the fair value of the Company's frozen concentrated orange juice futures as at December 31, 2021, whereas a 10% decrease in the price of frozen concentrated orange juice would have had an impact of similar magnitude but in the opposite direction.

Other price risk

To mitigate the effects of fluctuations in the share price of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares on the fair value of the long-term incentive plan, the Company entered into total return swap agreements of these shares. The total return swaps are not subject to hedge accounting.

The following tables present a summary of the Company's total return swaps:

	As at December 31, 2021			
	Maturity	Fixed price	Total quantity	Total net fair value
		in C\$ / share		\$
Total return swaps	December 2023 and 2024	158.64 et 158.78	10,979 shares	(15)
		As at December	31, 2020	
	Maturity	Fixed price	Total quantity	Total net fair value
		in C\$ / share		\$
Total return swap	December 2023	180.54	1,632 shares	(12)

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Sensitivity analysis for other price risk

According to grants made under the long-term incentive plan and the total return swap as at December 31, 2021, all other factors being equal, a 10% increase or decrease in the share price of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares as at December 31, 2021 would not have had a significant impact on profit or loss for the year ended December 31, 2021.

Note 29. Capital Management

The Company's capital is defined as shareholders' equity as presented in the Company's Consolidated Statement of Financial Position plus total debt. The total debt is defined as long-term debt and the current portion of long-term debt.

The Company's main objectives for managing capital are as follows:

- Manage capital so as not to exceed, all other factors being equal, a percentage of the Company's total debt to capital (debt-to-capital ratio) of 55% while keeping the business's capital cost competitive with its peers;
- Maintain financial flexibility so that business opportunities may be seized when they arise; and
- Support business growth while maintaining a dividend payment level of approximately 25% of the previous year's profit or loss attributable to the Company's shareholders, subject to the approval of the Company's Board of Directors.

The Company manages its capital structure and can adjust it in light of changes in economic conditions. Share repurchases and issuances and long-term debt usage are the main tools that the Company may use to adjust its capital level and manage the relationship between shareholders' equity and debt levels.

The Company monitors its capital using the debt-to-capital ratio. As at December 31, 2021, the debt-to-capital ratio was 16.9% (21.3% as at December 31, 2020).

The objectives, policies and procedures used to manage capital have not changed since the previous year.

Dividends paid over the last three quarters of 2021 and during the first quarter of 2022 represent, on an annualized basis, approximately 25% of the 2020 profit or loss attributable to the Company's shareholders.

Note 30. Commitments and Contingencies

30.1 Commitments

The following table presents the Company's commitments by period:

	2022	2023	2024	2025	2026	2027 and thereafter
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Service and marketing						
agreements	6,317	3,619	1,985	819	658	4,774
Commitments to purchase						
property, plant and equipment	10,318	_	_	-	_	_
Commitments to purchase raw						
materials ⁱ⁾	283,508	2,183	_	_	_	_
Leases not yet started	221	270	275	281	287	48
	300,364	6,072	2,260	1,100	945	4,822

ⁱ⁾ Certain raw materials purchase commitments were established using market prices as at December 31, 2021. They are therefore subject to future fluctuations.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

30.2 Letters of credit

As at December 31, 2021, the Company had letters of credit outstanding totalling \$446,000 (\$1,261,000 as at December 31, 2020).

30.3 Proceedings and claims

In the normal course of business, the Company is exposed to various proceedings and claims. The Company assesses the validity of these proceedings and claims. Provisions are made whenever a penalty seems probable and the amount can be reliably estimated. Management believes that any settlement arising from these claims will not have a significant effect on the Company's current consolidated financial position or on profit or loss. Therefore, no provision has been recognized in these consolidated financial statements.

Note 31. Segment Information

The Company has determined that it has only one reportable operating segment, i.e., the development, manufacturing and marketing of a wide range of ready-to-drink juices and drinks; fruit-based snacks; frozen juice concentrates; and specialty food products; and the importation, packaging and marketing of selected wines from several countries of origin. This single operating segment generates revenues from the sale of these products and from rendering services related to the sale of these products.

Sales are attributed to the geographic segment based on the location where the Company has transferred control of the goods to the customer. The geographic segment of long-term assets and goodwill is based on the locations of the assets.

31.1 Sales by geographic segment

	Years	ended
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020
	\$	\$
Canada	868,727	825,090
United States	1,019,242	1,149,568
Other	4,893	6,267
	1,892,862	1,980,925

31.2 Certain long-term assets and goodwill by geographic segment

	As	As at December 31, 2021			
	Canada	United States	Total		
	\$	\$	\$		
Property, plant and equipment	226,940	157,449	384,389		
Intangible assets	24,728	179,255	203,983		
Goodwill	18,637	289,734	308,371		
	270,305	626,438	896,743		

	As	As at December 31, 2020			
	Canada	United States	Total		
	\$	\$	\$		
Property, plant and equipment	228,318	162,133	390,451		
Intangible assets	21,112	201,918	223,030		
Goodwill	18,637	290,968	309,605		
	268,067	655,019	923,086		

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 32. Related Party Transactions

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company was controlled by 3346625 Canada Inc., an entity controlled by Mr. Pierre-Paul Lassonde, Chairman of the board of the Company. As at December 31, 2021 and 2020, this entity held 0.42% of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares, 100% of its Class B multiple voting shares, and 92.22% of its voting rights.

The minority interest is also owned by 3346625 Canada Inc. The transactions and balances related to the minority interest are described in Note 24.8.

The dividends paid are approved by the Company's Board of Directors. A dividend amount is set for each class of share.

All of the transactions between related parties are carried out under market terms and conditions.

32.1 Transactions and balances between related parties

The Company carried out the following transactions with related parties:

	Year ended December 31, 2021					
	3346625 Canada Inc.	Key management personnel ⁱ⁾	Associate	Other related Associate parties ⁱⁱ⁾		
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Transactions						
Dividends paid	12,391	86	-	-	12,477	
Employee benefits expense	-	13,233	-	284	13,517	
Professional fees expense	-	13	-	-	13	
Short-term lease expense	-	-	-	23	23	
Purchase of inventories	_	-	-	272	272	
Commission income	-	-	205	-	205	
Chargebacks	90	5	-	28	123	
Account balances						
Accounts receivable	23	4	421	6	454	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	; –	13	-	-	13	

ⁱ⁾ Key management personnel include the members of the Board of Directors as well as the President and Chief Operating Officer and the members of the Management Committee.

ii) Other related parties include close family members of the key management personnel and entities controlled by the key management personnel.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

	Year ended December 31, 2020				
	3346625 Canada Inc.	Key management personnel ⁱ⁾	Associate	Total	
	\$	\$	\$	parties ⁱⁱ⁾ \$	\$
Transactions					
Dividends paid	9,585	70	_	_	9,655
Employee benefits expense	_	14,494	_	278	14,772
Professional fees expense	_	12	_	8	20
Short-term lease expense	_	_	_	23	23
Purchase of inventories	_	_	_	111	111
Commission income	-	-	207	-	207
Account balances					
Accounts receivable	26	_	125	7	158

ⁱ⁾ Key management personnel include the members of the Board of Directors as well as the President and Chief Operating Officer and the members of the Management Committee.

ⁱⁱ⁾ Other related parties include close family members of the key management personnel and entities controlled by the key management personnel.

32.2 Compensation of key management personnel

The following table presents the compensation of the key management personnel recognized in profit or loss:

	Years	Years ended		
	Dec. 31, 2021	Dec. 31, 2020		
	\$	\$		
Short-term employee benefits ⁱ⁾	10,260	11,630		
Share-based payment for long-term employee benefits	776	72		
Post-employment benefits	2,197	2,792		
	13,233	14,494		

i) Includes directors' fees.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

Note 33. Interests in Other Entities

33.1 List of subsidiaries and associates

The following table presents the Company's subsidiaries and associates as at December 31, 2021 and 2020:

Entities	Consolidation method	2021	2020	Country
Subsidiaries				
A. Lassonde Inc. ⁱ⁾	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Sun-Rype Products Ltd. ⁱ⁾	Fully consolidated	-	100%	Canada
Lassonde Specialties Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Arista Wines Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Arista Wines (USA) Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Zurban Beverages Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
7925271 Canada Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Lasfin Canada Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
2733-1719 Québec Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Luxlas Fund Limited Partnership	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Lassonde (U.S.A.) Inc.	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Canada
Pappas Lassonde Holdings, Inc.	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Apple & Eve, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Lassonde Pappas and Company, Inc.	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Old Orchard Brands, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Sun-Rype Concentrates, Inc	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Sun-Rype Products (USA), Inc.	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
A&E Acquisition, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Clement Pappas NC, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
CP Maryland, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Delsea Farms, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Northland Products, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Old Orchard Brands Real Estate Holdings, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Pomona Holdings, Inc.	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Pappas Foods, L.L.C.	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Pappas Properties CA, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Pappas Properties, LLC	Fully consolidated	90%	90%	United States
Lassonde Luxembourg SARL ⁱⁱ⁾	Fully consolidated	-	100%	Luxembourg
Lassonde Hungary, Kft	Fully consolidated	100%	100%	Hungary
Associate				
Diamond Estates Wines & Spirits Inc.	Equity method	19.2%	19.2%	Canada

ⁱ⁾ On January 1, 2021, the Company merged its subsidiaries Sun-Rype Products Ltd. and A. Lassonde Inc. The entity resulting from this merger is A. Lassonde Inc.

ⁱⁱ⁾ Dissolved during the year ended December 31, 2021.

(tabular amounts are in thousands of Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated) (audited)

33.2 Nature and scope of other significant restrictions

The shareholders' agreement of a U.S. subsidiary of the Company contains restrictive clauses regarding:

- Transactions with related parties of the Company's U.S. subsidiaries;
- Non-compete obligations relative to certain products and sales regions of the Company's subsidiaries;
- Transfers and sales of the shares of certain U.S. subsidiaries and of a Canadian subsidiary of the Company related to the financing of a U.S. subsidiary;
- Changes to the policy for declaring dividends to the shareholders of certain U.S. subsidiaries of the Company;
- · Capital contributions to certain U.S. subsidiaries of the Company; and
- Significant changes to the nature of the operations and to the location of the head office of a U.S. subsidiary of the Company.